### Journal of Chromatography, 418 (1987) 305-344 **Biomedical Applications** Elsevier Science Publishers B.V., Amsterdam - Printed in The Netherlands

#### CHROMBIO, 3693

REVIEW

# GEL ELECTROPHORESIS OF INTACT SUBCELLULAR PARTICLES

# DIETMAR TIETZ

Section on Macromolecular Analysis, Laboratory of Theoretical and Physical Biology, NICHD, Building 10, Room 8 C 413, National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD 20892 (U.S.A.)

(First received Feburary 5th, 1987; revised manuscript received March 18th, 1987)

### CONTENTS

1. Introduction	306
2. The sample	307
2.1. Definition of subcellular particles	307
2.2. Sample preparation	307
3. The buffer	308
3.1. Gel electrophoresis in a continuous buffer	308
3.2. Multiphasic buffer systems	308
3.3. Detergent and urea	310
4. Gel media	311
4.1. Polyacrylamide	311
4.2. Agarose	312
4.3. Gel casting	314
5. Apparatus	314
5.1. The tube apparatus	314
5.2. Slab gel apparatus	315
5.2.1. Uniform slabs	316
5.2.2. Multi-channel slab gels	316
5.3. Two-dimensional agarose slab gel technique	317
6. Electrophoresis	317
7. Detection of particles	318
7.1. Staining of gels	318
7.2. Scanning of gels	319
8. Data analysis and theory	319
8.1. Measurement of mobility values	31 <b>9</b>
8.2. Independent determination of size and charge in "quantitative" gel electrophoresis	320
8.2.1. Evaluation of the retardation coefficient ( $K_R$ ) and free mobility ( $\mu_0$ ): explana-	
tion of basic principles in terms of linear Ferguson and R plots	320
8.2.2. The influence of pH, ionic strength and temperature on $K_{ m R}$ and $\mu_0$	321
8.2.3. The effect of electroendosmosis on $\mu_0$	323

	8.2.4. Determination of particle mass	323
	8.3. Non-linear Ferguson plots in the gel electrophoresis of subcellular particles	324
	8.3.1. Relatively rigid spheres: bacteriophages and vesicles	324
	8.3.2. Elastic spheres: some plant viruses and polystyrene latex particles	324
	8.3.3. Rigid rods exemplified by tobacco mosaic virus (TMV)	325
	8.4. Computational evaluation of non-linear Ferguson plots	325
	8.4.1. Empirical approach in conjunction with the use of the extended Ogston theory	326
	8.4.2. Computer simulation using a model based on the extended Ogston theory	326
	8.5. Calculation of particle size using the two-dimensional technique	327
	8.6. Two-dimensional technique: pros and cons compared to the Ferguson plot method	327
	8.7. The pore size of a gel	329
9.	Applications	332
	9.1. Detection of nucleic acid-containing particles in crude extracts	332
	9.2. Isolation and purification of small organelles, particles and vesicles	332
	9.3. Isoelectric focusing	333
	9.4. Titration curves	334
	9.5. Immunoelectrophoresis	335
	9.6. Particle deformation	336
	9.7. Detection of virus strains and mutants	337
1(	). Futuristic outlook	337
11	I. Acknowledgements	338
12	2. Summary	338
R	eferences	338

### 1. INTRODUCTION

Electrophoresis\* is the migration of charged particles in a conductive solution under the influence of an electric field. Pertinent conditions such as electric potentials between cell compartments or the interior and exterior of cells are frequent in nature and thus some kind of electrophoresis probably exists since the origin of life. Experimental electrophoresis according to Reiner [1] and Kolin [2] was initiated by Reuss [3] with the electrophoretic migration of colloidal clay particles. Classical electrophoresis continued to be carried out in solid support-free solution and was more recently improved by using apparatuses with special anticonvective devices [4-10]. In this fashion a separation of substances is achieved according to their surface net charge density, whereas differences in size and shape do not come into play [11,12]. Preparative cell electrophoresis is still exclusively performed by one of these techniques, the free-flow electrophoresis [13]. Another approach for overcoming convection was the introduction of anticonvective media (reviewed in ref. 14): paper [15–17], silica gel [18], glass wool and asbestos [19], cellulose fibers [20], sucrose density gradients [21-25], Metrizamide density gradients [26,27] and cellulose acetate [28] as well as gel matrices like gelatine [29], agar [30,31], starch [32,33], polyacrylamide [34-36], agarose [22] and mixed polymers [37-41].

Electrophoresis in gel media (gel electrophoresis) has become increasingly popular, since the retardation of electrophoretic particle migration by a gel (called sieving) allows for a separation according to size *in addition to* surface net charge

<sup>\*</sup>The term Electrophoresis was created by Michaelis [239].

density. This increases the resolution of separation considerably as was first demonstrated for serum proteins [42]. Gel electrophoresis, therefore, is superior to electrophoresis in free or viscous solution in all cases, where the particles of the sample can enter the gel and do not chemically interact with each other or the gel matrix.

It is the purpose of this review to address the electrophoresis expert as well as the life scientist with little previous experience in electrophoresis and to make him familiar with the separation and characterization of subcellular particles by gel electrophoresis on the basis of their size, shape and charge differences. Detailed rationales and procedures will be provided which should suffice for equipping the reader with the know-how needed for the successful planning and execution of experiments.

# 2. THE SAMPLE

### 2.1. Definition of subcellular particles

Gel electrophoresis to date has primarily dealt with macromolecules. These comprise proteins in the size range of equivalent spheres of 1 to 10 nm radius, as well as nucleic acids containing up to several thousand basepairs. Comparably, applications in regard to subcellular particles have been less frequent. For the purpose of this review, subcellular particles are defined as bodies or vesicles formed by multiple aggregated and/or cross-linked macromolecules. These particles can be normal (in some cases symbiotic?) or parasitic cell constituents or synthetic products. Their size is usually smaller than the wavelength of visible light. Nucleic acids, consisting of only one or two macromolecular chains, are excluded. For reviews of nucleic acid electrophoresis see refs. 43-45.

### 2.2. Sample preparation

The samples need not be highly purified. On the contrary, it has been demonstrated that crude extracts of plants containing viruses are applicable (see Section 9.1.). The total amount of subcellular particles necessary depends on the sensitivity of the detection procedure (see Section 7) and on the amount of impurities which interfere with the detection of the particle under investigation. The detection range is usually from a few micrograms down to about 2 ng. The sample should be dissolved in the buffer which is used for electrophoresis. Minor impurities of inorganic ions are tolerable, otherwise the sample has to be dialyzed against electrophoresis buffer. Dialysis against concentrated solutions of sucrose (50-100%) or polyethylene glycol (in the case of osmotically sensitive particles) in buffer can be also used for sample concentration. For routine applications it may be more convenient to use commercially available kits for that purpose (e.g. ProDiCon, Pierce, Rockford, IL 61105, U.S.A.; Allington cell, ISCO, Lincoln, NE 68504, U.S.A.; Minicon or Centricon, Amicon, Danvers, MA 01923, U.S.A.). Another way of sample concentration is isopycnic centrifugation or the use of a discontinuous buffer system (see Section 3.2).

Samples that contain microscopically visible particles in substantial amounts need to be sedimented or (ultra) filtered in those cases, where the precipitated particles on top of the gel surface gradually dissolve and/or break down to cause vertical streaking. This phenomenon can be observed with particles like polystyrene size standards which have a tendency to aggregate. Disaggregation and a better particle solubilization may be achieved by the addition of detergents (see Section 3.3), urea (6-8 M) and/or an increase in ionic strength. Sometimes the additon of DNAse or RNAse to samples of totally encapsulated viruses is advisable in order to remove free nucleic acids. The stability of viruses can be improved by addition of bivalent ions like  $Mg^{2+}$  and  $Ca^{2+}$ . Finally, it should be mentioned that some particles, especially viruses with tails, have a tendency to stick to membranes, and adsorption onto gel matrices may also occur (see Section 4.2).

### 3. THE BUFFER

### 3.1. Gel electrophoresis in a continuous buffer

In most applications of electrophoresis to subcellular particles an identical buffer in the gel and electrode buffer reservoirs has been used. To maintain an evenly distributed and constant pH during the course of an electrophoretic experiment, relatively large electrolyte volumes may be used (0.5-3.01). Alternatively, electrode buffer reservoirs may be replenished continuously by pumping from a large volume; or, catholyte and anolyte may be continuously mixed [46].

The vast majority of particle separations by gel electrophoresis to date has been carried out in the physiological pH range 6-7.5. Within that range, buffers with high buffering capacity and low ionic mobility are to be preferred. Buffering capacity, of course, is best in the pH vicinity of the pK of the ionizable group in the pH range of interest. A suitable selection of buffers with amino groups of a pK close to pH 7 can be made from refs. 47-49 and a selection is presented in Table 1. These buffers have the further advantage of relatively low electrophoretic mobilities with the consequence of a low level of ohmic heating (Joule heating) during electrophoresis relative to conventionally used 0.05 M sodium phosphate buffer of pH 7.4 (with 1 mM magnesium chloride). The latter has successfully been applied to bacteriophages [50]. Buffer concentrations yielding an ionic strength of 0.03 M appear most suited to particle electrophoresis. Appendix 7 of ref. 51 lists a computer program in BASIC by D. Rodbard providing the concentrations required to achieve this ionic strength.

### 3.2. Multiphasic buffer systems

Electrophoresis in a discontinuous buffer [52] (also known as moving boundary electrophoresis\*, MBE [53]) uses a multiphasic discontinuous buffer system (therefore called disc electrophoresis). The principle is illustrated and explained

<sup>\*</sup>The term moving boundary electrophoresis in this review does not refer to electrophoresis in free solution in the Tiselius apparatus [240,241].

### TABLE 1

# BUFFERS WITH LOW ELECTROPHORETIC MOBILITY AND HIGH BUFFERING CAPAC-ITY IN THE PHYSIOLOGICAL pH RANGE

It should be noted that some buffers containing primary, secondary and tertiary amines may react with monomeric acrylamide which causes a pH shift [238]. (Selection from a table of the Sigma Catalogue 1987, p. 306.)

Buffer	Abbreviation	pK <sub>a</sub> (25°C)	Useful pH range
2-(N-Morpholino)ethanesulfonic acid	MES	6.1	5.5-6.7
Bis (2-hydroxyethyl) imino- tris (hydroxymethyl)methane; 2-bis (2-hydroxy- ethyl)amino-2-(hydroxymethyl)-1.3-propagediol	Bis-tris	6.5	5.8-7.2
N-(2-Acetamido)-2-iminodiacetic acid; N-(carbamoyl- methyl) iminodiacetic acid	ADA	6.6	6.0-7.2
Piperazine-N,N'-bis(2-ethanesulfonic acid); 1,4-pipera- zinediethanesulfonic acid	PIPES	6.8	6.1-7.5
2-[(2-Amino-2-oxoethyl)amino]ethanesulfonic acid; N- (2-acetamido)-2-aminoethanesulfonic acid	ACES	6.8	6.1-7.5
1,3-Bis[tris(hydroxymethyl)methylamino]propane	Bis-tris propane	6.8; 9.0	6.3-9,5
3-(N-Morpholino)-2-hydroxypropanesulfonic acid	MOPSO	6.9	6.2-7.6
N,N-Bis(2-Hydroxyethyl)-2-aminoethanesulfonic acid; 2-[bis(2-hydroxyethyl)amino]ethanesulfonic acid	BES	7.1	6.4-7.8
3-(N-Morpholino) propanesulfonic acid	MOPS	7.2	6.5-7.9
N-Tris (hydroxymethyl) methyl-2-aminoethanesulfonic acid; 2-[(hydroxy-1,1-bis(hydroxymethyl)ethyl] amino)ethanesulfonic acid	TES	7.5	6.8-8.2
N-2-Hydroxyethylpiperazine-N'-2-ethanesulfonic acid	HEPES	7.5	6.8-8.2
3- [N-Tris (hydroxymethyl) methylamino ]-2-hydroxy- propanesulfonic acid	TAPSO	7.6	7.0-8.2
Piperazine-N,N'-bis(2-hydroxypropanesulfonic acid)	POPSO	7.8	7.2-8.5
N-(2-Hydroxyethylpiperazine-N'-3-propanesulfonic acid	HEPPS: EPPS	8.0	7.3-8.7
Tris(hydroxymethyl)aminomethane; 2-amino-2-	Tris; Trizma	8.1	7.0-9.0
(hydroxymethyl)-1,3-propanediol	base		
N-Tris(hydroxymethyl)methylglycine; N-[2-hydroxy- 1,1-bis(hydroxymethyl)ethyl]glycine	Tricine	8.1	7.4-8.8
N,N-Bis(2-hydroxyethyl)glycine	Bicine	8.3	7.6-9.0

in Fig. 1. MBE is a powerful tool in the analysis of macromolecules [51], but has to date been applied only once to plant viruses and polystyrene size standards [54]. One stumbling block in its application to the separation of subcellular particles is that suitably fast migrating tracking dyes (marking the moving boundary) have not been found as yet. However, this technique can be used for the automatic electrophoretic concentration of samples prior to electrophoretic separation in a continuous buffer. For that purpose a concentrating (stacking) gel of low concentration (about 0.5% agarose) is formed. The three buffers, for the stacking gel and for the two buffer reservoirs (anolyte and catholyte), can be taken from published calculated buffer system compositions which generate the



Fig. 1. Schematic diagram explaining moving boundary (discontinuous) electrophoresis. Anolyte and catholyte are the buffers of the electrode compartments, the rectangular field inbetween represents the gel. Three types of ions have to be distinguished in a discontinuous buffer system: (i) the leading ion (high net mobility), (ii) the trailing ion (low net mobility) and (iii) the counter ion of both, the common ion. The sample (not shown) is dissolved in catholyte and applied to the gel. In the electric field, leading ions and trailing ions form a moving boundary which is displaced towards the positive pole. A concentration of the sample is achieved by the fact that the leading ion mobility is selected to be larger and the trailing ion mobility to be smaller than the one of the sample which, therefore, is stacked between the two ionic species. The system shown is of negative polarity (leading and trailing ions are negatively charged) and represents the most popular variety of moving boundary electrophoresis. (Adapted from Chrambach [51].)

requisite moving boundaries (also designated as the stack). Formulations are available as a limited selection [55], as a computer output on microfiche [56] or from applications in the literature (Table 1 of Appendix 1 of ref. 51).

### 3.3. Detergent and urea

It has been possible to solubilize and electrophorese bacteriophages [57,58], plant viruses [59], vesicles [60] and cellular particles (semi-synthetic meningitis vaccines) [58] in the absence of detergent. Evidently, that is the preferable procedure in the interest of maintaining the native properties of the particle. In other applications, like those to polystyrene size standards on either agarose or polyacrylamide gels [54,61,62], detergent is required for solubilization. The requirement appears to progress with particle size. 3-[(3-Cholamidopropyl)dimethylammonio]-1-propane sulfonate (CHAPS) in 0.01-0.05 M concentrations has been able to solubilize particles up to 60 nm radius; 0.01% Triton X-100 has been capable of solubilizing particles as large as 150-200 nm radius [63,64]. Other detergents may be optimal in other applications [65,66].

Urea (6 M) has been added to the gel buffer in application of polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (PAGE) to polystyrene sulfate particles [62]. Here, however, the urea served not to solubilize the particle, but rather to make the gel more transparent [67] for the visualization of the particle zones.

Although starch gels can produce beautiful results in regard to protein separations, they are not applicable to electrophoresis of subcellular particles due to the narrow range of pore sizes which is not sufficiently large to allow for the entry of subcellular particles. Polyacrylamide gels have scarcely been used, e.g. in applications to tobacco rattle virus, cowpea yellow mosaic virus, bean pod mottle virus and broad bean mottle virus [68], bacteriophage  $\phi$ X174 [69], coliphage M13 and bacteriophage Q $\beta$  [70], M13 virions [71], bacteriophage T4D [72,73] and ribosomes [74,75]. By far the most popular gel matrix used for relatively large particles is agarose (reviewed in ref. 57).

# 4.1. Polyacrylamide

Polyacrylamide gels are synthetic polymers made by polymerization of acrylamide. Their porosity can be influenced by two parameters: the gel concentration (%T) [76,77] and the degree of cross-linking (%C) [78] achieved by copolymerization of bifunctional vinyl or alkyl compounds like cross-linking agents N,N'-methylenebisacrylamide (Bis) and N,N'-diallyltartardiamide (DATD)\* and others. The gel concentration, %T, is defined as the total amount of monomer and cross-linking agent (in g) that is contained in 100 ml, %C is the quotient of cross-linking agent (in g) and %T multiplied by 100. The specification of 3%T and 20%C, for example, means that 2.4 g of monomer and 0.6 of cross-linking agent are contained in 100 ml. To achieve large pore sizes suitable for subcellular particles, %T has to be below 2.5 at 5%C [72]. These gels are almost liquid and are extremely difficult to handle. Another way of increasing the pore sizes of polyacrylamide would be to increase %C above 10 [68,78]. Orbán et al. [62] showed that within a very narrow concentration range one can obtain Ferguson plots of polystyrene sulfate particles with a radius from 22 to 60 nm using polyacrylamide of 30%C and gel concentrations ranging from 2 up to 3.2%T. The disadvantage of highly cross-linked gels is that they are fragile and have little wall adherance. Therefore, gels in tubes should be supported at the bottom by a gel plug (e.g. 10%T, 5%C) or by nylon mesh. The turbidity of these gels is reduced but still considerable at low concentrations that are applicable to subcellular particles. The addition of urea and polymerization at 50°C [67] further increases transparency.

Although polyacrylamide has been used for particle separations, it is inferior to agarose gels. Acrylamide and acrylamide-related cross-linkers have to be handled with care, since they are cumulative neurotoxins. Polymerized gels may contain 1-50% unreacted monomer (Fig. 10 of ref. 79), therefore, skin contacts should be avoided.

<sup>\*</sup>Gels cross-linked by DATD can be solubilized [242].

### 4.2. Agarose

Agarose is purified from agar [80-82], a polysaccharide which is isolated from red algae. Agar itself is quite unsuitable for many forms of electrophoresis due to its highly charged subcomponents (e.g. agaropectin) which cause electroendosmosis (see Section 8.2.3). Therefore, Hjertén [81] and Polson and Russel [22] replaced agar electrophoresis by electrophoresis in agarose. Later agarose electrophoresis [83] and quantitative agarose electrophoresis [84] was popularized by Serwer who has reviewed the application of agarose to electrophoresis [57,85]. Agarose electrophoresis and its pros and cons are also discussed by Chrambach [51,86].

The structure of agarose is described by Arnott et al. [87] and reviewed by Serwer [57] and Righetti [88]: two carbohydrate chains form a double helix with a radius of 1-2 nm. Several of these chains by hydrogen bonds aggregate to form a network of supercoil fibers (radius 20-30 nm). Structural models are pictured in refs. 57, 87 and 88. Agarose gels may be compared to a three-dimensional net made of rope: the rope represents the supercoil fibers, the strands of the rope correspond to the double-helical fibers. The holes in the net are equivalent to the water-filled pores of a gel. The net has to be considered quite irregular in regard to the diameter of the rope and the shape and size of the mesh (see Section 8.7); the sizes of the spacings are best conceived as asymmetric distributions [76].

Agarose is a natural product and, therefore, the agarose does not exist [51,86]. A lot of varieties, due to natural and/or chemical modification, are available and will be discussed briefly. Four classes can be distinguished (Table 2):

(i) In the category of relatively pure and underivatized agarose, three grades are available ranging from a high to low degree of electroendosmosis which depends on the amount of charged groups in the carbohydrate chain.

(ii) Another agarose family is specially prepared for isoelectric focusing and has the lowest, but still measurable endosmosis. This is achieved by blocking of the charged agarose groups by addition of clarified locust bean gum (IsoGel, FMC) [89,90] or by addition of quaternary positive groups to the gel matrix (IEF, Pharmacia; presumably HSIF, Litex) [86,91].

(iii) One group of derivatized agarose is designed for preparation of gels having a decreased melting point. This is of special advantage when remelting of the agarose for recovery of particles is considered. The melting point is lowered by hydroxyethylation of the agarose in regard to FMC and probably Litex products as well.

(iv) Recently, a new grade of agarose has also become available which on dissolving gives less viscous solutions. This agarose probably consists of relatively shorter carbohydrate chains and allows for the easier preparation of the gel concentration range above 3%. These gel concentrations have been prepared also with hydroxyethylated [92] and normal-grade [93,94] agarose, however, the procedure due to the high viscosity of the solutions was quite laborious. Lowviscosity agarose at high concentrations appears to be applicable to large macromolecules and thus is an alternative to polyacrylamide.

# TABLE 2 COMPARISON OF AGAROSE SPECIES

Class	Manufacturer/agarose brand name			
	FMC*	Litex**		
Pure and underivatized agarose				
Electroendosmosis is high	SeaKem HE & HEEO	HSA		
Electroendosmosis is medium	SeaKem ME	HSB		
Electroendosmosis is low	SeaKem LE	HSC		
	SeaKem HGT			
	SeaKem HGT(P)			
	(discontinued)			
Agarose for IEF				
Electroendosmosis is lowest	IsoGel	HSIF		
Derivatized agarose				
Melting point is medium	SeaPlaque	EasyPlaque		
		LS series		
	(5.3% hydroxyethyl)	?		
Melting point is low	SeaPrep	AgarSieve		
	(15.3% hydroxyethyl)	?		
Low-viscosity agarose	NuSieve			

Modified and expanded version of Table 1 in ref. 86.

\*FMC Bioproducts (Rockland, ME, U.S.A.).

\*\*Litex (Glostrup, Denmark).

In general, agarose is by far the best gel matrix available in regard to separation of subcellular particles. It has the following advantages:

- Gels of low %T suitable for electrophoresis of subcellular particles are easier to prepare. Compared with polyacrylamide gels, they are mechanically stronger due to their double helix/supercoil fiber architecture [95].
- Compared with polyacrylamide, duration of staining and blotting procedures is shortened due to more rapid diffusion in the porous medium.
- Agarose is a non-toxic product.
- Agarose gels are not highly oxidative in contrast to polyacrylamide which is polymerized by a free radical-catalyzed reaction (p. 107 of ref. 51).
- Melting of the agarose (especially of hydroxyethylated species) potentially allows for recovery of thermostable particles.
- For an isolation of particles from agarose gels, it appears potentially important that agarose can be enzymatically degraded without any effect on protein structure [96].

Some disadvantages are:

- Gels are slightly turbid, unless gelling is performed by rapid cooling [93] or in the presence of urea or other hydrogen bond-breaking substances. These procedures, however, cause gels to be more restrictive.

- Some particles adsorb to the gel matrix. Often this problem can be avoided by choice of another agarose variety.
- Gels are sensitive to Joule heating.
- Adherence to glass walls is weak. However, this can be overcome by pre-coating the wall surface with a dry film of agarose [92,94].
- Agarose varies from batch to batch.

# 4.3. Gel casting

The preparation of polyacrylamide gels is described in refs. 51, 62 and 97–99. Agarose gels are best prepared by use of a microwave oven which shortens the procedure of agarose solubilization to a few minutes. In the case of heat-labile buffer constituents, agarose should be dissolved in distilled water of 75% of the final volume. The four times concentrated buffer solution is added afterwards. The agarose can be dissolved by either of two procedures. (i) The agarose solution is heated in an Erlenmeyer flask fitted with an air funnel made of plastic wrap (SaranWrap, Frappan, etc.). Water loss during the heating is determined by weighing the flask before and after heating and corrected for by addition of distilled water. (ii) Small agarose volumes can be heated for a *short* time in a tightly closed flask [61] without monitoring of water loss.

It should be stressed that heating in a tightly closed container can cause explosion, unless the heating time is very short or the container is pressure-proofed. Agarose solutions tend to have a boiling retardation. Heat-protective gloves should be worn and bottle openings have to be kept pointing away from the body in order to avoid severe burns.

The prepared agarose solution cooled down to about 60-70 °C is poured into the horizontally aligned slab gel apparatus. Alternatively, agarose gel concentrations up to 2.3% can be filled by hot pipettes into hot agarose-pre-coated glass tubes the bottoms of which are closed by Parafilm [61]. Procedures suitable for higher agarose concentrations are described in refs. 92–94.

# 5. APPARATUS

Gel electrophoresis is performed in numerous varieties which are of two major types: tube gels and slab gels.

# 5.1. The tube apparatus

The first electrophoresis experiment reported was performed in tubes [3]. A modern tube apparatus applicable to "quantitative" gel electrophoresis of subcellular particles [54,60-62,98] was developed and described by Chrambach and co-workers [51,97] and is demonstrated in a schematic drawing in Fig. 2. This technique has the following advantages:

- Electrophoresis at different gel concentrations can be performed simultaneously in the same apparatus. This is of importance, since mobility data at different %T are essential for the Ferguson plot technique (see Section 8.2.1).



Fig. 2. Gel electrophoresis tube apparatus mostly made from pyrex glass. A1 = lid with electrode connections; B1 and B2=upper buffer (catholyte) reservoir for 6- or 15-mm glass tubes (two 6-mm tubes with and without substance collecting cup, marked by arrow in D1, are shown); C = lower buffer (anolyte) reservoir with cooling jacket; D1 = the whole assembled apparatus. A similar model can be purchased from R&D Scientific Glass (Bethesda, MD 20892, U.S.A.). Other versions are distributed by Hoefer, Biorad, Miles and Buchler. (Adapted from Chrambach [51].)

- Gels can be examined separately during the run by removing the tubes and plugging the holes in the upper buffer reservoir (Fig. 2) with a rubber stopper. Electrophoresis in the other tubes is not perturbed.
- Electrophoresis can be performed in very fragile gels when the bottom of the tube is closed by a supportive gel plug [61,100].
- Easy application of larger sample volumes.
- No water condensation on the gels or loss of water due to evaporation.
- Constant cooling can be easily achieved.
- The disavantages are:
- Visual comparison between samples at the same gel concentration is not as easy as on a slab gel.
- Unless naturally colored, fluorescent or pre-stained particles are used, the gels have to be removed from the tubes for staining. This may be difficult or impossible in the case of fragile gels, and even with stable gels involves the hazard of stretching the gel.

# 5.2. Slab gel apparatus

Electrophoresis in slab gels is the most popular. Horizontal slabs of agarose are preferred for the electrophoresis of relatively large subcellular particles due to the



Fig. 3. Schematic view of the multi-channel submarine slab gel apparatus (left panel) described in ref. 104 and the two-dimensional submarine apparatus (right panel) published in ref. 107. The multichannel type is commercially available from Aqueboque Machine Shop (P.O.B. 2055, Aqueboque, NY 11931, U.S.A.). For further details see Section 5.

fact that the necessary low concentrations of agarose give fragile gels which are best supported this way.

# 5.2.1. Uniform slabs

Slab gel electrophoresis at a single gel concentration is ideal when a large number of samples are to be compared, e.g. when fractions from gradient centrifugation [101] are screened or when processes like phage assembly [102,103] are investigated. In the horizontal mode, gels can be run either uncovered by [83] or submerged in buffer.

# 5.2.2. Multi-channel slab gels

This type of gel and the submarine gel apparatus [104] is illustrated in Fig. 3 (left panel). Tracks within a pre-cast agarose frame (1.5-2%T) are filled with agarose gel of different %T (usually 0.1-1.5%). The technique allows the study of particles by applying the Ferguson plot technique [84] and different kinds of agarose can be tested side by side [57,105]. Further advantages of uniform as well as multi-channel slab gels are:

- Gel concentrations as low as 0.035%T can be handled [106]. This allows for a reasonably accurate determination of the free mobility,  $\mu_0$ .
- Staining and subsequent photography is possible without moving the gels. This is essential for fragile gels.
- Gels can be easily accessed. Voltage or temperature measurements can be made at any location.
- Recycling buffer from electrode compartments and across the top of the gel surface gives a homogeneous buffer distribution even after a very long duration of electrophoresis, and at the same time ensures efficient cooling of the gel.

Some disadvantages are:

- Discontinuous gel electrophoresis cannot be performed in the submarine-type apparatus.
- In comparison with the tube apparatus cooling and temperature control is more elaborate.

# 5.3. Two-dimensional agarose slab gel technique

A recent development in agarose gel electrophoresis of subcellular particles is Server's introduction of a two-dimensional slab gel apparatus [107] (Fig. 3, right panel) which is a further development of the multi-channel-type of equipment. It is also made from Plexiglas, but has four (instead of two) buffer chambers and two sets of platinum wire electrodes. By switching cable connections and moving Plexiglas barriers it thus provides the possibility of switching the direction of the electric field by 90° after the run in the first direction is completed without touching of the fragile gel. The slab gel typically consists of an agarose frame of relatively high concentration (0.8-2%T) and four channels filled with a low gel concentration (0.1-0.2%T) as shown in Fig. 3 (left panel). Four samples per slab are applied in the sample wells and are then allowed to migrate electrophoretically along the length of the channel. After the field is switched the particles migrate in the second dimension into the frame gel perpendicular to the tracks. The principle of this technique is that in the low %T agarose particles are mainly separated according to charge, while in the high %T frame gel sieving according to particle size is more predominant. The technique and its advantages will be further described in Sections 8.5 and 8.6. Serwer's two-dimensional technique is not to be confused with the two-dimensional polyacrylamide electrophoresis according to O'Farrell [108] which achieves charge and size fractionation of proteins in a different procedure by isolelectric focusing (IEF, see Section 9.3) in the first and sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) electrophoresis in the second direction. O'Farrell's technique has not been applied to subcellular particles because SDS treatment\* would degrade most of the particles into small subunits.

### 6. ELECTROPHORESIS

Prior to electrophoresis, the apparatus is aligned vertically (tube gels) or horizontally (slab gels). The particles are applied by a syringe or small pipette. Samples prepared as described in Section 2.2 can be used as such in the case of nonsubmerged horizontal gels. Otherwise, 5–20% of sucrose, glycerol, Metrizamide or  ${}^{2}\text{H}_{2}\text{O}$  are added to increase the density of the sample solution. This allows for layering the sample beneath the buffer onto the gel surface when a tube or submarine-type slab apparatus is used. Furthermore, for a better monitoring of electrophoresis it is advisable to add a dye like Bromophenol Blue to the sample. To achieve a good separation, sample volumes should be small when a continuous buffer system is used. The multi-channel submarine apparatus is designed to hold a volume of about 30  $\mu$ l in the sample well. The volume can be doubled by combining two sample well formers at the time of gel casting. In the case of larger samples, band sharpening can be achieved by applying the sample in gel electrophoresis buffer diluted by a factor between 2 and 5 [109].

<sup>\*</sup>SDS, an ionic detergent [65,66], is applied to equalize the charge of investigated particle species. Thus, it is possible to achieve a separation according to size only which allows for the determination of relative molecular mass at one single gel concentration.

Sample volumes can be of the order of 1 ml and larger in discontinuous gel electrophoresis carried out in gel tubes [55,97,110–113]. At the present time it is recommended to use a multiphasic buffer system for the purpose of sample concentration only (see Section 3.2). The part of the gel containing the concentrated particle zone can be cut out and further analyzed by electrophoresis in a continuous buffer.

After a proper set up, the apparatus is closed and connected to the power supply which, ideally, is a precision power source covering the low voltage range (e.g. Hewlett-Packard No. 6115A). Relatively high currents of the order of 200 mA are required for the operation of the multi-channel submarine apparatus. Voltage (constant voltage setting) and temperature are monitored and have to be kept constant. The duration of the electrophoresis depends on the size and charge of the particle, the gel concentration, the field strength, the temperature and the pH, ionic strength and ion mobilities of the electrophoresis buffer. The time of electrophoresis is usually of the order of about 17–24 h both when the multichannel apparatus (gel tracks of 12 cm length), phosphate buffer (Section 3) and gel concentrations from 0.1 to 1.5%T are used or when the tube apparatus is applied in the same concentration range (using a buffer with low electrophoretic mobility, see footnote on p. 336) at 20 or 0°C, respectively.

Although the applied voltages are relatively low, safety precautions such as safety interlocks and ground fault circuit interrupting devices are recommended. They are mandatory when power supplies with high current output are used.

### 7. DETECTION OF PARTICLES

Most of the particles are not colored and often they are applied at concentrations at which they cannot be detected by light scattering, especially when gels like agarose or highly cross-linked polyacrylamide are turbid. Some staining procedures and scanning devices will be reviewed briefly. An excellent review dealing with the problems related to particle detection has been published by Neuhoff et al. [114].

# 7.1. Staining of gels

Apart from immunological procedures for the specific detection of substances (see Section 9.5), methods for staining proteins by Coomassie Blue G-250 [115] or R-250 [46] are mostly applied. Neuhoff and co-workers [116,117] published a new Coomassie staining technique which is described as being more sensitive and more linear in the response; the same authors also investigated the influence of gel thickness and concentration on staining. Recently, a photothermal quantification of Coomassie Blue-stained proteins in polyacrylamide with a detection level of as low as 0.5 ng has been published [118]. Very sensitive, but far less linear, is silver staining with a detection level for proteins and nucleic acids in the low nanogram range. Techniques and their mode of reaction in special regard to polyacrylamide gels have been reviewed by Merril [119,120] and Heukeshoven and Dernick [121,122]. Procedures for silver staining in agarose gels are given

in refs. 123-126. A disadvantage of silver staining is that it is best applied to dried gels or very thin hydrated gels. Nucleic acids can be also very selectively detected by fluorescination with ethidium bromide which is almost as sensitive as silver stain. Ethidium bromide can be applied after electrophoresis in polyacrylamide [127] or agarose [128], it can be added to agarose gels before electrophoresis [61,129] or particles can be pre-stained with the dye without measurable alteration of their mobility values [61]. After fluorescination, particles can be detected under UV light of about 300 nm. Suitable light sources are, e.g., those manufactured by Fotodyne (New Berlin, WI 53151-0183, U.S.A.). The procedure including photography is described in detail in ref. 61. UV protection of eyes and skin is necessary. Since ethidium bromide is highly carcinogenic, contact with skin has to be strictly avoided.

# 7.2. Scanning of gels

Quite expensive and sophisticated computer-assisted scanners have been developed for evaluation of two-dimensional O'Farrell gels (see p. 317) which can contain thousands of spots. In regard to electrophoresis of subcellular particles revealing a relatively small number of spots or bands, simpler models linked to a personal computer (e.g. Biomed or LKB) in the price range of about US\$ 20 000 may be useful, especially after upgrading the available software. Many scanners operate with laser beams the disadvantage of which is the scattering of coherent light; laser light photometry also does not obey Lambert-Beer's law [130]. A techique based on incoherent light, microscope optics and a software (written in FORTRAN) run on a VAX11/730 computer (Digital) which is especially tuned to quantitation problems has been published [114,131,132]. The scanner has become commercially available (ELSCRIPT 500 HP 2-D, Hirshmann, Unterhaching, F.R.G.). Neuhoff et al. [114] stress the fact that onedimensional electrophoresis should be evaluated two-dimensionally and that a circular aperture is essential. A less sophisticated and less costly two-dimensional gel densitometer called GELSCAN (ca. US\$ 700) has been recently described [133]. The report presents a do-it-yourself procedure for setting up the equipment operating with a Commodore (64 or 128) or Apple II personal computer system, a photocell and a projecting microscope as a light source. Software is described as well.

# 8. DATA ANALYSIS AND THEORY

# 8.1. Measurement of mobility values

The electrophoretic migration of a particle in a continuous buffer is recorded as absolute mobility (cm<sup>2</sup> V<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) which is the quotient of migration distance (cm/s) and field strength (V/cm). For convenience, values are usually multiplied by a factor of 10<sup>4</sup> or 10<sup>5</sup>. Using a discontinuous buffer system, relative mobility values,  $R_F$ (disc.), are specified.  $R_F$ (disc.) is the migration distance of the particle in the resolving gel divided by the displacement of the front moving boundary. The calculation of mobility values allows for the comparison of data sets derived from experiments performed at similar pH, ionic strength and temperature, but different time and field strength. Mobility, to be a meaningful characteristic of the particle, has to be independent of field strength. Thus, one must experimentally determine the maximal field strength to which mobility remains constant. This value, with polystyrene size standards, is about 1 V/cm [61]. Relative mobility values are less dependent on variation of temperature and field strength. Both types of mobility data are interconvertible (Sections 3.7 and 4.2 of ref. 153; calculation of mobility of front moving boundary, Table 2 of ref. 156 and p. 57 of ref. 51).

# 8.2. Independent determination of size and charge in "quantitative" gel electrophoresis

Electrophoresis in a gel matrix in addition to particle surface net charge density is dependent on the particle size which determines the resistance that a particle encounters when moving through a meshwork of fibers. The dependence on both particle size and charge qualifies gel electrophoresis as a unique separation method because other techniques are related either to size (e.g. gel chromatography, centrifugation) or charge (e.g. free-flow electrophoresis). In the following subsection it will be demonstrated how the parameters size and charge, although determining simultaneously the mobility of a particle, can be evaluated separately. In this connection the term quantitative gel electrophoresis has been introduced [51,97], where quantitative expresses a method based on mobility measurement in electrophoresis at different gel concentrations under controlled conditions (pH, ionic strength, temperature) and objective statistical evaluation.

# 8.2.1. Evaluation of the retardation coefficient ( $K_R$ ) and free mobility ( $\mu_0$ ): explanation of basic principles in terms of linear Ferguson and R plots

Several approaches for the theoretical interpretation of electrophoretic mobility data have been published (e.g. refs. 134–139). In regard to gel electrophoresis of non-reptating particles (see Section 8.3.3) and attempting to explain mobility data in relation to gel structure, the Ogston theory [140] in its extended version [76] has the merit of making no assumptions concerning the nature of pore geometry. It is therefore preferred for the interpretation of mobility data.

The extended Ogston theory probabilistically describes the migration of a particle through a random and inert network of non-flexible fibers on the basis of the fractional volume that is available to the migrating particle. This volume is determined by the particle radius, R, as well as the fiber radius, r, and total fiber length, l'. It has been shown that the measured mobility,  $\mu$ , and the free mobility (mobility in solution),  $\mu_0$ , can be linked to these parameters by the following two equations [76, Fig. 15 of ref. 110]:

$$\log(\mu) = \log(\mu_0) - K_{\rm R} \times T \tag{1}$$

$$K_{\rm R} = \pi l' \times (r+R)^2 \tag{2}$$

The first equation is underlying the Ferguson plot which is the linear relation of log(mobility) versus gel concentration %T (see Fig. 4) or, in moving boundary electrophoresis, the plot of log( $R_F$ ) versus %T. This linear relation was first empirically found by Ferguson [141] in starch gel electrophoresis of proteins and afterwards popularized for polyacrylamide gels by Hedrick and Smith [142]. Chrambach and Rodbard [143] adopted for it the name of Ferguson plot. The Ferguson plot allows the determination of two parameters independently from each other (Fig. 4): the slope of the linear plot yields the retardation coefficient,  $K_{\rm R}$  (a measure of particle size), and the antilog of the extrapolated value at 0%T is the free mobility,  $\mu_0$ , which is related to particle surface net charge density<sup>\*</sup>.

The retardation coefficient is also defined by eqn. 2. This relation valid for long-fiber gels becomes a linear expression after the square root is taken. The linear plot of  $\sqrt{K_{\rm R}}$  versus particle radius R (Fig. 5) is designated as the R plot. This plot has two applications. (i) After calibration (determining the  $K_{\rm R}$  of particles of known size) the radii of unknown particles can be estimated according to their  $K_{\rm R}$ . (ii) Gel fiber dimensions can be derived from it [76,94]: the negative intercept on the R-axis equals the negative value of the effective fiber radius (nm), -r, the intercept on the  $\sqrt{K_{\rm R}}$ -axis equals the square root of the total fiber volume (of 1 g dry matrix material) divided by 10, and the curve slope represented by the factor  $\sqrt{(\pi l')}$  is related to the total fiber length produced by 1 g of dry gel matrix material. The following calculations are given as an example: assuming that the full ranges of the  $\sqrt{K_{\rm R}}$ -axis and R-axis of the plot shown in Fig. 5 are 0.5 and 6 nm, respectively, the radius of the unknown R is 1.9 nm, the fiber radius r is 1.1 nm, the intercept on the  $\sqrt{K_{\rm R}}$ -axis is 0.097 and the curve slope  $c_1$  is 0.090. According to the rationales published in ref. 94 the total fiber length l' is  $0.090^2 \times 10^{16}/\pi$  or  $2.6 \times 10^{13}$  cm/g of dry gel matrix, the total fiber volume  $V_{\rm F}$ is  $0.097^2 \times 100$  or  $V_{\rm F}$  is 0.95 ml/g of dry gel matrix.

# 8.2.2. The influence of pH, ionic strength and temperature on $K_{\rm R}$ and $\mu_0$

Apart from gel concentration and field strength, electrophoretic mobility data of a particle are also dependent on pH, temperature and ionic strength. This is due to the relation of measured mobility,  $\mu$ , to free mobility,  $\mu_0$  (eqn. 1), which strongly depends on the ionization of the particle. For the comparison of mobility values and for the calculation of the retardation coefficient,  $K_{\rm R}$ , electrophoresis at constant and controlled conditions is therefore essential. The calculated  $K_{\rm R}$ values are less dependent than the  $\mu$  values as has been discussed previously [94], since they are not affected by changes in the free mobility (eqns. 1 and 2). The usually moderate effect of pH, temperature and ionic strength on  $K_{\rm R}$  is due to their effect on the gel matrix by affecting the polymerization efficiency (polyacrylamide) or the degree of formation of hydrogen bonds (agarose). This

<sup>\*</sup>The relation of  $\mu_0$  to net surface charge (valence) is discussed in ref. 134 (pp. 708–717). The valence of small spheres (protons/surface of a sphere) in the size range of proteins can be determined by program CHARGE of D. Rodbard (p. 57 of ref. 51; refs. 112, 156]. However, in regard to subcellular particles several assumptions underlying the calculations are violated and, therefore, the valence can be considered as a very rough estimate only [54].



Fig. 4. Schematic illustration of a linear Ferguson plot which allows for determination of particle free mobility,  $\mu_0$  (related to surface net charge density), and the retardation coefficient,  $K_{\rm R}$ . Explanations are given in Section 8.2.1.



Fig. 5. Schematic illustration of the R plot used for determination of both particle size and gel fiber parameters.  $V_{\rm F}$  = total fiber volume in ml produced by 1 g of agarose [94]. Further explanations are given in Section 8.2.1.



Fig. 6. Different types of non-linear Ferguson plots derived from agarose gel electrophoresis of the particles given in the boxes. The plot of tobacco mosaic virus is adapted from Serwer [155] and modified. For a discussion of these schematic plots see Section 8.3.

Fig. 7. Schematic non-linear Ferguson plot of a polystyrene size standard in polyacrylamide (Orbán

results in changes of gel fiber parameters r and l' to which  $K_{\rm R}$  is related as shown in eqn. 2. It should be stressed, however, that the retardation coefficient changes considerably in regard to a chemical modification of the gel structure such as different degrees of cross-linking (polyacrylamide) [78] or gelling in borate buffer (agarose) [144].

# 8.2.3. The effect of electroendosmosis on $\mu_0$

The theory of electroendosmosis (or electro-osmosis) is discussed by Morris and Morris (pp. 718-724 of ref. 134), and a special model in regard to agarose is presented by Waldmann-Meyer and Jacobsen [145]. Electroendosmosis always occurs when the gel matrix is bearing charged groups like the negatively charged sulfate, pyruvate and glucuronate residues that are covalently linked to the galactose molecules in the polymer chains of agarose [146-148]. In an electric field the hydrated positive (mobile) counter ions of the negatively charged gel matrix (stationary) migrate. This causes a waterflow towards the negative electrode which can be so intense that the gel is cracked by dehydration. In the case of a negatively charged particle migrating in agarose, electroendosmosis causes the measured mobility data and consequently the determined free mobility to be too small, since the particles move against the waterflow towards the positive pole and are retarded. Methods for the determination of electroendosmosis and the correction of  $\mu_0$  are reported by Ghosh and Moss [149] and Serwer and Hayes [57,150]. The degree of electroendosmosis in different types of agarose varies (see Section 4.2).

# 8.2.4. Determination of particle mass

According to the definition given above, subcellular particles consist of several molecules and may be of heterogeneous structure. The term molecular mass therefore does not apply. However, in cases of a comparison with macromolecules which are usually specified by their MW it may be of interest to specify the particle weight in kDa<sup>\*</sup>. Applying rationales used for the determination of geometric mean radii from molecular weights (program RADIUS of D. Rodbard, Appendix 6 of ref. 51) and assuming that the spherical particle behaves like a single macromolecule, particle radius and weight (PW) are related by eqn. 3:

$$\mathbf{PW} = 4/3 \ \pi R^3 N/V \tag{3}$$

N (Avogadro's number) equals  $6.023 \cdot 10^{23}$  and V usually equals  $0.74 \text{ cm}^3/\text{g}$  in the case of most proteins, but may vary due to the nature of a subcellular particle. In the case of viruses, e.g. which have a heterogeneous composition, an *average* V may be assumed to be that of proteins; polystyrene particles used in ref. 151 have V=0.952. R is the geometric mean radius of a particle without hydration.

According to eqn. 3, the plot of  $\sqrt{K_{\rm R}}$  versus R (R plot, Fig. 5) can be replaced by the plot of  $\sqrt{K_{\rm R}}$  versus  $\sqrt[3]{PW}$  in the case when all particles under consideration are of almost the same density (factor V in eqn. 3).

<sup>\*</sup>Note that the 'dalton' unit (Da) does not conform with the SI unit system. In spite of that it is used quite frequently.

# 8.3. Non-linear Ferguson plots in the gel electrophoresis of subcellular particles

Ferguson plots of macromolecules in polyacrylamide gels have been reported to be linear within the useful concentration range (see Section 8.2.1). By contrast, Serwer [84] first observed that Ferguson plots of bacteriophages in agarose of a concentration larger than approximately 0.8%T become non-linear. The curvature of plots obtained from agarose electrophoresis is expressed by different shapes (Fig. 6) and this seems to be related to the nature of the particle [151]. Recently, curved plots of polystyrene size standards (Fig. 7) in polyacrylamide have been reported [62].

The curvature of Ferguson plots needs not be of concern, if particle separation or isolation (see Section 9.2), isoelectric focusing (Section 9.3), titration curves (Section 9.4) or immunoelectrophoresis (Section 9.5) are required. However, the interpretation of curved plots is of importance (i) in regard to particle and gel fiber characterization resting on the evaluation of R plots (Section 8.2.1) and (ii) in regard to determination of the free mobility of a particle by gel electrophoresis and Ferguson plot technique (Section 8.2.1).

# 8.3.1. Relatively rigid spheres: bacteriophages and vesicles

Bacteriophages [57] and clathrin-coated vesicles [60] exhibit convex Ferguson plots (Fig. 6); these plots have a linear segment for a %T below about 0.8% and exhibit a disproportional decrease of mobility at higher gel concentrations (increase of curve slope between 1 and 1.6%). In an empirical-fitting [94] and later in a computer simulation study [152] based entirely on the extended Ogston theory [76] it has been demonstrated that the convex curvature can be accounted for by assuming that the agarose gel fibers become thinner and longer as the gel concentration is increased (see Section 8.4). This was hypothetically explained in terms of enhanced viscosity, steric hindrance and/or electrostatic repulsion between the sulfate groups of the polymer chains which may increasingly prevent agarose double-helical fibers to aggregate by hydrogen bonds and to form supercoil fibers [94].

### 8.3.2. Elastic spheres: some plant viruses and polystyrene latex particles

This category of particles in agarose gel electrophoresis is represented by a convex-type Ferguson plot with one or more segments where the reduction of particle mobility due to increase of gel concentration is less than expected (Fig. 6). The curve shape has been called convex-sigmoidal [61] (a sigmoidal curva-ture which is superimposed on a convex plot). Curve oscillations unlike the convex curvature do not appear to be gel-, but particle-specific, since they vary in number and they reproducibly occur at different gel concentrations depending on the sieved particle. A convex-sigmoidal Ferguson plot can be simulated by the model described in ref. 152 with the additional hypothetical assumption that the radius of a pliable particle is reduced upon sieving at higher gel concentrations (apparent compressibility, see Sections 8.4.2 and 9.4).

Gel electrophoresis in polyacrylamide also revealed a non-linear Ferguson plot of latex particles (Fig. 7) [62]. It is suggested that the slightly sigmoidal curve shape can be explained as follows. The upper plateau of the sigmoid occurring below about 2.5% T possibly is due to the diminishing of the fiber network of the almost liquid gels leading to a transition from sieving by a fiber network to retardation by viscosity only. The cause of the curve flattening at higher %T is unknown, but it might be due to particle deformation. The medium %T range of the Ferguson plot reveals a linear relation. Curve oscillations became more pronounced and increased in number when larger particles were electrophoresed. None of the polystyrene particles (the same used in refs. 61 and 153, however, revealed a convex-sigmoidal Ferguson plot in polyacrylamide electrophoresis. It is, therefore, suggested [62] that the absence of a general convex curvature is an indicator of the fact that the polyacrylamide unlike the agarose fiber has constant fiber radius and total fiber length (l', per g of dry gel matrix) within the range of useful gel concentrations. This is in line with the linear Ferguson plots reported for spherical macromolecules [76,99]. The constancy of fiber dimensions can probably be attributed to the different modes of gel formation: aggregation of preexisting fibers (agarose) and polymerization (polyacrylamide) [152]. It should be noted that the polyacrylamide fiber presumably varies with different degrees of cross-linking [78,100,154].

# 8.3.3. Rigid rods exemplified by tobacco mosaic virus (TMV)

TMV particles with a radius of 4.5 nm and a length from 700 to more than 2000 nm can migrate in agarose gels and exhibit a concave Ferguson plot (a schematic drawing is shown in Fig. 6) which at higher gel concentrations becomes convex, as was demonstrated by Serwer [155]. This type of plot may be related to an orientation of TMV within the gel with its length parallel to the direction of migration designated as reptation in regard to electrophoresis of rigid DNA molecules [44,45]. A non-random orientation is presumably more pronounced at higher than at lower agarose concentrations with much larger spacings (see Table 3). There may be a continuous transition resulting in an increased effective size of the sieved particle at lower (0.1%) than at higher gel concentrations as is indicated by the decreasing steepness of the Ferguson plot below 1% agarose. Superimposed on this (above 1% agarose) seems to be the general convex curvature typical for wide-range Ferguson plots in agarose (see Section 8.3.1).

# 8.4. Computational evaluation of non-linear Ferguson plots

Ferguson plots derived from electrophoresis of subcellular particles in agarose are usually non-linear (Section 8.3), however, segments of the plot in the low agarose concentration range (below 0.4-0.8%T) can be linearized [61] and evaluated as described in Section 8.2.1 using linear regression analysis or the PAGE-PACK [112,156] programs of D. Rodbard which provide weighted and unweighted linear regressions, confidence limits as well as other statistical parameters. The evaluation of the non-linear Ferguson plot over the entire agarose concentration range which is of special interest for further characterization of the particle (Section 8.3) requires special techniques which will be discussed below. 8.4.1. Empirical approach in conjunction with the use of the extended Ogston theory

Convex Ferguson plots of rigid bacteriophages (Section 8.3.1) can be approximated by an empirical function of the type shown in eqn. 4 [94]. According to eqn. 1  $K_{\rm R} \times T = a \times T^b$  and the retardation coefficient,  $K_{\rm R}$ , is determined by eqn. 5.

$$\log(\mu) = \log(\mu_0) - a \times T^b \tag{4}$$

$$K_{\rm R} = a \times T^{b-1} \tag{5}$$

Parameters a and b are variables and have to be determined by curve-fitting procedures [94]. Eqn. 5 demonstrates that  $K_{\rm R}$  in the case of convex Ferguson plots (b>1) varies with gel concentration.  $K_{\rm R}$  at every %T is defined as the absolute value of the slope of the line that connects the curve point with the intercept on the log(mobility)-axis (obtained by curve extrapolation). This kind of mathematical approach and the evaluation of R plots for different %T gave the first indication that the convex curvature due to an increasing  $K_{\rm R}$  can be explained by changes in the gel fiber structure: as %T increases the fiber radius of the agarose supercoil is reduced while the total fiber length, l', increases. A variation of agarose fiber dimensions with gel concentration has also been found by using freezefracture electron microscopy [157].

The evaluation by empirical functions has the advantage that relatively simple equations can be used and less time-consuming curve fitting is possible. It appears appropriate for rigid bacteriophages exhibiting convex Ferguson plots and it is the method of choice when a characterization of the gel fiber is of minor importance. The empirical curve-fitting technique cannot be applied in the case of more complex Ferguson plots mentioned in Sections 8.3.2 and 8.3.3.

# 8.4.2. Computer simulation using a model based on the extended Ogston theory

This approach uses equations derived from the extended Ogston theory [76] and is in principle a two-step procedure [153]. (i) Functions of the type given by eqn. 1 (containing eqn. 2 as a subfunction) are simultaneously fitted to electrophoretic data representing log(mobility) in relation to gel concentration obtained from differently sized particles with known radius R. This allows for the determination of fiber radius r, total fiber length l' and yields the free mobilities of the standard particles. (ii) Once the gel fiber parameters r and l' are standardized, the particle radii and free mobilities of unknown particles are determined by similar curve fitting.

Eqns. 1 and 2 as such are applicable, when Ferguson and R plots are linear. In the case of convex Ferguson plots (Section 8.3.1), the parameters r an l' have to be replaced by functions to account for the changes of gel fiber dimensions [152]: r diminishes while l' becomes larger as the gel concentration is increased. Furthermore, it was proposed that the size of the measuring probe (the migrating particle) determines whether effective fiber dimensions are more closely related to the agarose double helix or the agarose supercoil. While there was an indication for a particle size effect in regard to sieving of relatively small particles such as proteins, it appeared that in the range of subcellular particles with larger radii only a dependence of r and l' on %T is detectable [152].

The convex-sigmoidal Ferguson plots (Section 8.3.2) can also be handled by the model described in ref. 152, when a decrease of particle size (particle compression) with increasing gel concentration is assumed [153]. Consequently, the particle radius R in eqn. 2 is replaced by a sigmoidal-type function which simulates a step-wise particle decrease. Apparent particle compressibility is especially observed with the sponge-like polystyrene particles (2.5% solids) and some relatively pliable plant viruses (see also Section 9.6).

A mathematical treatment of concave Ferguson plots exhibited by rod-shaped viruses appears feasible using two approaches. (i) The theory of Lumpkin and co-workers [138,139] describing the reptation of DNA molecules through randomly oriented tunnels within a gel may be applicable to rod-shaped viruses. (ii) The extended Ogston theory [76] is not strictly limited to spheres and is applicable to other particle shapes [77]. However, this theory in its present version would need to be changed to provide for particle reptation.

The simulation of electrophoretic mobility data allows for the most comprehensive interpretation of non-linear Ferguson plots available at present. It is an analytical tool for the investigation of the nature of the particle and the gel as well [158,159]. It should be stressed, however, that computer simulation can be used for evaluating the fit of a model to the results. However, a fit does not mean necessarily that the applied model represents reality. The simulation is also computer-time-consuming and thus expensive, since it involves program MLAB (DCRT, NIH) which can only be run on main-frame computer systems DEC-10 or DEC-20 (Digital). This fact also limits the availability of this simulation method, although program MLAB is exportable and used at hundreds of locations worldwide. A program in BASIC capable of handling moderately complex models on a personal computer is still outstanding.

# 8.5. Calculation of particle size using the two-dimensional technique

Two-dimensional electrophoresis performed by use of the apparatus described in Section 5.3 can be regarded as the special case of a two-data-point Ferguson plot obtained from an identical sample. Serwer et al. [46] have experimentally demonstrated that charge isomers with the same particle size are located along a diagonal line (the size line) and that the angle  $\theta$  (between size line and gel track of the first dimension) can be used as a measure for particle radius. This fact can also be demonstrated (Tietz, unpublished results) by applying the mathematical model described in ref. 152 and Section 8.3.1 (Fig. 8). This approach is also used for predicting the lines of equal particle free mobility shown in Fig. 8.

# 8.6. Two-dimensional technique: pros and cons compared to the Ferguson plot method

The two-dimensional technique certainly is an elegant method for a number of applications [50]. In regard to subcellular particles it has the following advantages:



Fig. 8. Mathematical evaluation of two-dimensional gel electrophoresis of subcellular particles described in Section 8.5. The diagonal straight solid lines specify locations of equal size; number designations in parentheses give the corresponding particle radius in nm. Curved dashed lines mark the positions of particles with the same free mobility which are specified by numbers  $(cm^2 V^{-1} s^{-1}, multiplied by$ 10<sup>4</sup>, uncorrected for electroendosmosis). The angle  $\theta'$  corresponds to  $\theta$  that can be read off directly from the gel slab (published by Serwer et al. [46]) in those cases where field strength and duration of electrophoresis are the same in both directions. The calculation rests on the model derived from the extended Ogston theory and on the data base both described in ref. 152 (Dr. P. Serwer, University of Texas Health Science Center, San Antonio, TX, U.S.A., kindly provided published virus mobility data for ref. 152). First dimension = 0.1% agarose (SeaPlaque), second dimension = 1% agarose (SeaPlaque).

- Due to a higher resolution several substances including the standards can be compared simultaneously.
- Polydisperse particle populations which do not yield bands with a well defined maximum can be analyzed.
- Particle sizes can be easily determined from a photograph of the stained gel.
- Results can be obtained without moving of fragile gels.
- Irregular electrophoresis conditions such as retardation due to adsorption can be recognized [50]. For that purpose, the gel type and concentration of the first and second dimensions are identical. Under these conditions, all particles independently of their size will be located on a single size line (see Section 8.5) passing through the origin. The off-line position of a particle indicates a timedependent mobility which may be related to adsorption or to denaturation.

Some limitations are:

- Free mobilities are difficult to determine, unless simulation tools are applied.
- Like a two-point Ferguson plot, the two-dimensional technique does not give any information about the nature of a particle. Abnormal migration due to a rod-shape or due to apparent compressibility may lead to incorrect size determinations, unless standard and unknown particle have the same order of irregularity.
- For a proper spot resolution and accurate size determination it may be necessary to experimentally determine the optimum %T required for the second dimension.

- Discontinuous buffer systems are not applicable.

- The originally designed apparatus [107] is not as yet commercially available. Compared with this the Ferguson plot method has the following positive and negative aspects.

Advantages:

- Slab and tube apparatuses in several designs are commercially available at a relatively low cost.
- Ferguson plots allow for analytical studies in regard to gel structure and nature of the particle.
- The characteristic shape of a Ferguson plot may serve for particle identification.
- Free mobilities are easily obtained from agarose gel electrophoresis. This appears important for mutant analysis.

**Disavantages:** 

- Several gel concentrations need to be prepared.
- Polydisperse particle populations cannot be examined.
- Evaluation of the entire non-linear Ferguson plots requires computational analysis.

The latter limitation to some degree can be overcome by restriction to linear plot segments (see above) or by use of the Zwaan method [160] and evaluation of a two-point Ferguson plot which also limits the effort of preparing different gel concentrations. The Zwaan method has been quite successfully applied, when polystyrene sulfate particles and some plant viruses of closely similar sizes were compared [61], both exhibiting convex-sigmoidal Ferguson plots. However, when detailed knowledge of both the gel fiber dimensions and particle characteristics are required, it is necessary to have more data points and to apply complex processing as used in other disciplines.

# 8.7. The pore size of a gel

In accordance with the Ogston model, a gel is considered a network of fibers which, in the ideal case, are non-flexible and inert and are randomly distributed. Hypothetically, such a fiber network in some respects can be compared to a heap of spaghetti representing the conditions in a gel magnified by a factor of  $10^{5}-10^{6}$ . It is obvious that the spaces between the spaghetti vary considerably in shape and size and they cannot at all be compared with the uniform pores in a grid. Nevertheless, it is *statistically* possible to define an effective pore size. Rodbard [77] has reviewed different mathematical approaches. For long-fiber gels the eqns. 6 and 7 are presented [77] that can be derived either from the "random-spaghetti model" of Ogston [140] or rigid-grid model of Ornstein [36].

$$P_{0.5} = 1/\sqrt{(4 \times \pi \times l' \times 0.01 \times T)}$$
(6)

$$P_{\rm M} = 1/\sqrt{(8 \times l' \times 0.01 \times T)} \tag{7}$$

Such calculated pore radii represent the radius of a "ball" that can be placed within the spacings of the three-dimensional fiber network.  $P_{0.5}$  is the median pore radius in cm (most frequent pore size population),  $P_{\rm M}$  is the mean pore

### TABLE 3

# COMPARISON OF EXPERIMENTALLY DETERMINED AND CALCULATED RADII OF AGAROSE GELS

```
P_{\rm M} = mean pore radius; P_{0.5} = median pore radius; further details are explained in Section 8.7.
```

### %T Pore radius (nm)

	Experimental		Calculated by eqns. 6 and $7^{a}$ (based on the extended Ogston theory)					
	IsoGel <sup>ь</sup>	IsoGel <sup>b</sup> SeaKem LE <sup>c</sup>	SeaPlaque <sup>d</sup>		SeaKem HGT(P) <sup>d</sup>		IsoGel <sup>e</sup>	
			P <sub>M</sub>	P <sub>0.5</sub>	P <sub>M</sub>	P <sub>0.5</sub>	P <sub>M</sub>	P <sub>0.5</sub>
0.04		540 <sup>f</sup> 345 <sup>g</sup>	403	322			377	301
0.16	250		202	161			189	150
0.25		339 <sup>h</sup>	161	128			151	120
0.4	130	233 <sup>h</sup>	126	101			118	95
1	65	112 <sup>h</sup>	72	58			46	36
1.6		<b>96</b> <sup>i</sup>	49	39			23	18
3		54 <sup>j</sup>			29	23		
4		36 <sup>i</sup>			22	18		

<sup>a</sup> According to Rodbard [77].

<sup>b</sup> Data of ref. 63.

<sup>c</sup> Data of ref. 64.

<sup>d</sup> Pore radii (nm) calculated on basis of the model in ref. 152 using eqn. 14 of ref. 152 for determination of the total fiber length, l'. A particle radius giving an  $R_F$  value of 0.7 (eqn. 15 of ref. 152) is used for gel concentrations (T) of 0.4% and larger.

<sup>e</sup> Calculated as above, except that the values of the gel fiber parameters  $r_{10}$ ,  $r_{20}$ , M, BT and  $v_2$  listed in Table 1 of ref. 152 are replaced by the values listed for R10, R20, MT, BT and  $V_2$  in Fig. 3 of ref. 153.

<sup>f</sup> Polystyrene particle that does not enter the gel (Ferguson plot technique).

<sup>g</sup> Polystyrene particle that can enter the gel (Ferguson plot technique).

<sup>h</sup> Value obtained by eqn. 3 of ref. 63 (derived from both Ferguson plot and two-dimensional technique using viruses and polystyrene particles).

<sup>i</sup> Value obtained by eqn. 4 of ref. 63 (derived from two-dimensional technique using viruses).

<sup>j</sup> Determined by two-dimensional method using viruses.

radius (cm), T is the gel concentration in % (g per 100 cm<sup>3</sup>) and l' is the total fiber length (cm) produced by 1 g gel matrix;  $l' \times 0.01 \times T = \nu \times L$ , where  $\nu \times L$  is the fiber length per unit volume (cm<sup>3</sup>) [77]. The fiber length, l', for linear Ferguson plots can be determined as outlined in Section 8.2.1. Calculation of pore sizes according to the example given in Section 8.2.1 for a gel concentration T=3% would give  $P_{0.5}=3.2\times10^{-7}$  cm = 3.2 nm and  $P_{\rm M}=4$  nm which indicates a very restrictive gel type. The treatment of non-linear Ferguson plots is discussed in refs. 94, 152 and 153 and also in Section 8.2. Table 3 contains calculated pore radii for agarose determined by electrophoresis of viruses and polystyrene size standards.

Righetti et al. [63] have published an empirical experimental method for determining pore sizes using polystyrene particles and very dilute agarose  $(\%T \ge 0.16)$  or highly cross-linked (45-60%C) polyacrylamide gels. Linear plots of migration distance versus particle size at constant %T are presented. The pore size is estimated by linear extrapolation of the curve to 0 migration distance. The authors describe a maximum mean pore radius of about 250 nm for both gel types known to be very porous. This approach appears applicable as long as particles of almost equal charge (such as the polystyrene particles investigated) are sieved and the experimental conditions (%T, time, field strength, pH, temperature, ionic strength) are constant for the data to be compared. In other cases where the free mobility of the considered particle species varies, the author would like to suggest the following modifications: (i) Ferguson plots of the particles are obtained; (ii) the curves are shifted parallel (mathematically or graphically) in order to obtain for all of the plots an identical intercept on the log(mobility) axis; (iii) log(mobility) data for %T = constant are read from the transformed curves of (ii); (iv) the antilog of the mobility data obtained in (iii) is plotted versus particle radius.

Server and Hayes [64] recently published two strategies to obtain the pore size. The first method involves the Ferguson plot technique: mobility values at different %T are obtained and the gel concentration is determined where a particle just cannot enter the gel ( $\mu$ =0); the pore size at this %T equals the radius of the excluded particle. The second procedure makes use of the two-dimensional technique (see Section 8.5): the particle radius R is plotted versus  $\sqrt{\tan\theta}$  at a constant %T ( $\theta$  is explained in Section 8.5); the gel pore radius is obtained by a linear extrapolation to  $\sqrt{\tan\theta}=0$ . For example, Serwer and Hayes [64] find for SeaKem LE agarose (see Table 2) a pore size of 53 nm at 3%T (two-dimensional technique) and they describe that a latex sphere of 580 nm radius cannot enter gels with a %T as low as 0.04 while a sphere of 345 nm can enter but is excluded at a %T > 0.22-0.25 (Ferguson plot technique).

The results of Righetti et al. [63] and Serwer and Hayes [64] can be compared with the results obtained by calculating pore radii with eqns. 6 and 7 (Table 3) and using gel fiber parameters published in refs. 152 and 153 as well as the model described in ref. 152. Results calculated by eqns. 6 and 7 and experimental estimates [63,64] are of the same order. IsoGel appears to be more restrictive than the other gel varieties under comparison. Differences, at least in part, can be attributed to (i) a variation in buffer composition and the mode of agarose gelling [93], (ii) slight differences in the SeaKem, SeaPlaque and IsoGel agarose varieties and (iii) size distribution [63] of the commercially available polystyrene particles used in some of the experiments. It may be that agarose does not exactly exhibit the pore size distribution defined by the extended Ogston theory [76]. Moreover, particles larger than the mean gel pore size may still be able to migrate through the gel (i) by some kind of tortuous pathway [152], (ii) due to particle deformation (apparent particle compressibility, see Section 9.6) [61,151,153], and/or (iii) due to the fact that the dimensions of the pore's structure may change because of the thermal movement of the fibres. Such a fluctuation in the size of spacings may allow the passage of a particle that statistically should not happen (under the assumption that the size and shape of a local pore is constant). Therefore, the pore size determined by particle exclusion [63,64] is probably always larger than the pore sizes calculated by eqns. 6 and 7.

### 9. APPLICATIONS

Gel electrophoresis has been applied successfully in regard to particle characterization and purification. However, its application faces strong competition from the traditional methods in this field such as electron microscopy, X-ray scattering, gel filtration, ultra-centrifugation or immunodetection which have proven to be reliable and to advance science in so many cases. During the last years, highperformance liquid chromatography has become available for the rapid size determination of subcellular particles [161,162]. It is not felt that electrophoresis is going to replace any of these techniques, however, it can supply additional tools:

- Unlike electron microscopy, electrophoresis does not allow determination of the detailed structure of a particle. But particle size and shape can be estimated and a very important advantage is that no dehydration or fixation (often causing artifacts [163]) is necessary.
- Unlike X-ray scattering, electrophoresis is not the method of choice for very precise particle size determinations. But electrophoresis can supply radii of particles available as impure preparations in the lower nanogram range as long as precisely determined standards are available.
- Unlike ultracentrifugation, electrophoresis is not suitable for determining particle density. But particles can be separated and isolated according to their size and – in addition – according to their charge.
- Unlike immunodetection, electrophoresis does not provide for a fast and highly specific particle recognition. But it allows for a particle characterization and to some degree particle recognition (under standardized conditions) in those cases, where an antibody is not available.

In the following subsections some more examples of successful applications of gel electrophoresis will be discussed.

# 9.1. Detection of nucleic acid-containing particles in crude extracts

Server et al. [27] demonstrated that due to the selectivity of electrophoresis and of staining for nucleic acid with ethidium bromide it is possible to detect minor amounts of viruses even in crude extracts of plants. Infected leaves of St. Augustin grass were mixed with 0.05 M sodium phosphate buffer (pH 7.4) and ground in a Waring blender for 5 min. The virus detection in unfractionated and partially fractionated extracts (centrifugation) is described and interference by cellular components was not detectable.

# 9.2. Isolation and purification of small organelles, particles and vesicles

Some preparative methods known from polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis [51,164,165] can be also applied to agarose electrophoresis of relatively large

particles. For example, particles can be isolated from tube gels\* by electrophoresing them into sample collecting cups (Fig. 2) containing a dialysis membrane which allows passage of small ions whereas particles are retarded. Kedersha and Rome [166] recently reported on a quite simple method using a non-submerged agarose slab gel technique in combination with a continuous elution from a downstream well to purify and isolate several subcellular structures such as ribosomes, coated and smooth vesicles, filaments and particles of rectangular or ring-like shape. They stress the point that especially the separation due to charge allowed for purifications that otherwise are very difficult or not at all achievable. Purification of clathrin-coated vesicles is also reported in [167].

### 9.3. Isoelectric focusing

Isoelectric focusing (IEF) of small spherical plant viruses in 3% polyacrylamide [168] and of poliovirus as well as echovirus 1 in agarose [169] has been published. The principle is as follows. Application of an electric field causes the carrier ampholytes (a polymorphic mixture of amphoteric substances with different isoelectric point, pI) to move to different stationary positions within the gel at which they have zero net charge at the pH of the environment. This leads to the formation of a pH gradient. In a similar way, the viruses migrate within the gel until they have reached a pH that corresponds to the pI of the particle. A variety of this procedure is first to focus the carrier ampholytes and then to apply and to focus the sample. This is sometimes preferred to remove a part of unwanted chemicals resulting from the polymerization of polyacrylamide. In IEF, the ionic strength of the sample should be low in order to avoid a disruption of the pH gradient.

IEF allows for the separation of particles according to their pI and for measurements of the pI values. The pH gradient can be standardized by application of colored markers (e.g. Electran, BDH or IsoGel pI markers, FMC Bioproducts) or by contact electrode. Polyacrylamide is practically electroendosmosis-free and thus does not cause a considerable drift<sup>\*\*</sup> of the pH gradient. Polyacrylamide gel, however, is rather restrictive and is only applicable to small viruses. Agarose<sup>\*\*\*</sup> gel (suitable for IEF, see Table 2), although it is not completely free of electroendosmosis, appears as the best choice for larger particles, unless focusing in a density gradient is preferred as has been described for poliovirus [170,171] and

<sup>\*</sup>This technique is applicable as long as tube gels (e.g. percentage agarose  $\ge 0.3$ ) can be prepared without a supportive gel plug which prohibits the migration of the particles.

<sup>\*\*</sup>A small drift, especially in the alkaline pH range, can be observed in all media [243]. The exact causes are unknown. Although the use of immobilized pH gradients in polyacrylamide can avoid the problem of a pH drift [244], this method presently appears not applicable to subcellular particles, since particles with increasing size (e.g. large proteins) have a tendency to adsorb to the matrix (J.S. Fawcett and A. Chrambach, NIH, personal communication).

<sup>\*\*\*</sup>Agarose with a low content of charged groups was applicable to IEF after the addition of uncrosslinked polyacrylamide [245]. Agarose with a low surface charge can be obtained by treating solutions of normal agarose with anion exchangers (e.g. refs. 148, 245 and 246).

echoviruses [172]. Another alternative is IEF in a granulated gel (orthopox virus [173]).

Sometimes it is difficult to determine, whether particles have reached a focused position. It is, therefore, advisable to apply the same particle at the acidic and on the basic side of the gel and to determine pI values from the position of particles, once the pattern resulting from both applications becomes identical. This method can result in different focusing patterns [168,170,174] due to the following reasons (under the condition that samples are applied before focusing of the carrier ampholytes): (i) the sample becomes degraded; particles should not be applied at the extreme ends of the pH gradient. (ii) The particle may exist in pH-dependent interconvertible forms [174] which upon isolation and re-application (at the same position) would give identical patterns. If the appropriate focusing cannot be tested by sample application at different positions, the pH at the location of the sample has to be determined at different times of focusing. A sample has reached its pI when its pH position remains constant. Experimental pI values may be altered by complexing of the particle with carrier ampholytes [175]. Binding mechanisms in regard to nucleic acids, acid proteins and polyanionic substances in general are discussed in ref. 176. Complexing of a sample with carrier ampholytes can be ruled out by applying of the sample at both the acid and basic part of the gel after the carrier ampholytes are focused. In this way, each sample encounters different carrier ampholytes. An identical zone pattern independent of the locus of sample application would be proof that complexing with carrier ampholytes has not occurred.

# 9.4. Titration curves

This technique has previously been applied to proteins [177,178]. It is a twostep procedure: (i) a pH-gradient is formed by applying a strong electric field to a gel with admixed carrier ampholites (IEF); (ii) particles are applied in the sample well (see Fig. 9) and the substances are run perpendicular to the direction of the focusing field. This results in a sample-specific titration curve (Fig. 9)\* that characterizes the migration rate of a particle within a pH range and also defines the isoelectric point, p*I*, at the point of the curve where particle mobility equals 0. This method has been recently applied for the charcterization of haptenprotein conjugates [179] and also to some plant viruses [180] (Fig. 9).

The advantages are:

- In addition to the isoelectric point (pI) this approach gives information regarding particle migration as a function of pH.
- The optimum pH for particle separation by gel electrophoresis can be easily selected and the pI gives information for the choice of suitable conditions for ion-exchange chromatography.

Disadvantages are:

<sup>\*</sup>Mobility-pH curves have been published for bean pod mottle virus [68,247] and carnation mottle virus [248]. These plots are similar to the titration curve reported here; they are, however, not obtained by using a single slab gel.



Fig. 9. Titration curve of turnip crinkle virus (see Section 9.4). Illustration according to Hurtt and Fawcett [180] using a computer program (Tietz, unpublished results) developed for a two-dimensional linearization of the pH gradient on the basis of pH measurements by contact electrode after the end of the experiment. The experimental set up is similar to procedures for protein titration curves described in brochures of FMC Bioproducts and LKB. Gel concentration, 0.8% IsoGel; focusing time of carrier ampholytes, 2 h at 350 V (about 10 W); gel electrophoresis of viruses, 2 h at 15 V/cm.

- Reduced band sharpness in comparison to isoelectric focusing. Therefore, particle populations with minor difference in pI cannot be distinguished and the determination of pI is less accurate.
- Migration distances are only of relative value, since the mobility values cannot be accurately evaluated due to variation of field and ionic strength and pH gradient within the gel.

### 9.5. Immunoelectrophoresis

Immunoelectrophoresis is frequently used in regard to proteins [181] and can be applied to viruses [182–185] to combine the resolving power of electrophoresis with the specificity of immunodetection. In the first step, gel electrophoresis is carried out in a horizontal non-submerged gel slab. Afterwards, two wells parallel to the direction of electrophoresis are cut into the gel on either side of the electrophoresed sample. One track is filled with a wide-spectrum antiserum solution, the other can contain a specific antibody. The antibodies diffuse into the gel and give precipitates with particles of the sample. The method has been applied for studying strains of tombus viruses [186,187]. Other specific applications are cited in ref. 182 and they are listed here accordingly: the characterization of plant viruses [188,189], the differentiation between virus strains of tomato bushy stunt virus [185,186], southern bean mosaic virus [190], red clover mottle virus [191] and peanut stunt virus [192], the differentiation between complete virions and their dissociated protein subunits [193–197] and the control of virion integrity following various treatments [198–200].

Experimental varieties are counter-immunoelectrophoresis (immuno-osmophoresis, electrosyneresis), rocket immunoelectrophoresis and crossed immunoelectrophoresis. The experimental conditions are discussed in detail in ref. 181 and the applicability to viruses is reported here as reviewed in ref. 182. Counter-

immunoelectrophoresis is based on the electrophoretic migration of negatively charged particles towards the positive electrode, while antibodies applied near the positive pole move into the opposite direction. The conditions are chosen in a way that the antibodies have almost zero net charge and they are moved within the gel by the electroendosmotic water flow (see Section 8.2.3). For example, glass slides coated with 1% agarose (high electroendosmosis, see Table 2) or agar can be used. Two sample wells, one at the anodic and one at the cathodic side, with a distance of about 2 cm are cut into the gel. The ends of the slides are connected by filter paper (moistened in buffer) with the electrode buffer compartments. Electrophoresis may be conducted at pH 6-7 and 12-15 V/cm. Precipitation lines are visible after 5–60 min and as little as 100 ng of virus can be detected. Special applications are given in refs. 201-206. Rocket immunoelectrophoresis allows for quantitative determinations of antigens [207,208]. For that purpose, the particles are applied in a series of lined-up small sample wells and are electrophoresed into a gel (e.g. 1% agarose, pH 8.6, 4-10 V/cm, 2-6 h) containing the antibody. The particles migrate towards the anode and form precipitation patterns of a rocket-like shape. Precipitation occurs when a certain equilibrium of antigen and antibody is reached which, depending on particle and antibody concentration, is achieved at different particle migration distances. This technique has been applied to cucumber mosaic and tobacco mosaic viruses [209-211]. Crossed immunoelectrophoresis is the combination of gel electrophoresis (first dimension) and rocket immunoelectrophoresis (second dimension) performed perpendicular to the first direction. This method is characterized as useful for analysis of very complex antigen-antibody systems [182] and was applied to herpes simplex virus [212,213].

# 9.6. Particle deformation

Computer simulation of electrophoretic mobility data on basis of the extended Ogston theory indicated an apparent compressibility of particles during electrophoresis\* (see Sections 8.3.2 and 8.4.2) [151,153]. Compressibility might be caused by deformation of the particle due to shrinkage as well as by a change of shape (e.g. elongation). The simulation further revealed [61,153] that the absence of Ca<sup>2+</sup> ions causes (i) a considerable swelling of turnip crinkle virus ( $12.8 \pm 3.2$  to  $29.4 \pm 2.6$  nm radius) and a relatively minor expansion of pelargonium flower break ( $18.3 \pm 0.7$  to  $22.1 \pm 1.3$  nm) and hibiscus chlorotic ringspot virus ( $20.3 \pm 1.5$  to  $24.2 \pm 2.1$  nm) and (ii) has an effect on apparent compressibility patterns. A relation between size, bivalent ions (e.g. Ca<sup>2+</sup>) and also pH (pH>7) was detected by independent physical methods for tomato bushy stunt virus [214,215], brome-

<sup>\*</sup>Conditions of electrophoresis [61]: 0.1-2.3% agarose (IsoGel); gel buffer, 0.24 M ACES (see Table 1), 0.0366 M HEM (Serva Fine Biochemicals), pH 6.5,  $0^{\circ}$ C, 0.03 M ionic strength; catholyte, 0.02 M ACES, 0.01 M potassium hydroxide; anolyte, 0.02 M HEM, 0.01 M hydrochloric acid, 0.01 M CHAPS (Calbiochem Biochemicals) was added as a detergent (see Section 3.3) to all buffers in regard to separation of polystyrene standards, however, it can be omitted in the case of viruses. Although different buffers are used, the electrophoresis corresponds to continuous buffer electrophoresis. No moving boundary (Section 3.2) is formed.

grass mosaic virus [216,217] and southern bean mosaic virus [218]. In the latter study it has been reported that removal of  $Ca^{2+}$  causes a swelling of the virus (pH 8.25) from 15 to 22 nm hydrodynamic radius which was detected by photon correlation spectroscopy. The mechanism of virus swelling has been studied on the molecular level by 0.8-nm resolution X-ray crystallography [214]. Structural comparisons of some small spherical plant viruses and the role of  $Ca^{2+}$  in particle swelling is reviewed in ref. 219. Swelling is caused by deprotonation of calcium binding sites (aspartate residues). The biological significance of particle expansion is unclear; it is speculated that this may be related with the different levels of calcium in the cytoplasm and extracellular fluid and its effect on virus entry and disassembly [214]. The swollen state in contrast to the compact one of plant viruses is very sensitive to enzymatic proteolysis [214].

Gel electrophoresis can be used to detect changes in particle size in solution and without any denaturing treatment. If particle deformation during gel electrophoresis at higher agarose concentrations can be confirmed by other methods, the computer-assisted gel electrophoresis seems likely to become a tool for characterization of particle texture under the influence of environmental conditions.

# 9.7. Detection of virus strains and mutants

Mutants may be expressed as differences in charge rather than in size [68]. There are several indications that virus strains can be distinguished due to charge as is described for tobacco mosaic virus [220], foot-and-mouth disease viruses [174] and tomato bushy stunt virus [221]. In the latter study it is suggested that differences in charge density are due to a different percentage of nucleic acids and a variability of protein composition. Furthermore, relations between virulence and particle charge [22,222] have been reported and the effect of aging on the mobility of saguaro virus has been briefly discussed [223]. The resolution of separation can be further increased by combining electrophoretic and immunological techniques (see Section 9.5). Thus, electrophoresis, IEF and/or immunoelectrophoresis appear as the methods of choice in all cases, where a characterization by size and shape alone is insufficient.

## 10. FUTURISTIC OUTLOOK

Presumably, gel electrophoresis will be more frequently used than at present for studying viral diseases and for the characterization and isolation of viruses and cellular organelles. Gel electrophoresis is a well established analytical technique in protein and DNA analysis and it appears that a number of techniques originating from those fields [51,224–228], such as preparative techniques [165], pulsed-alternating field electrophoresis [229,230], micro gels [231–234], ultrathin gels [235,236] or high-performance electrophoresis [237], can and will be applied to gel electrophoresis of subcellular particles. Another strategy might be the extension of the range of suitable particle sizes to larger subcellular particles and even small cells. This can probably be achieved by yet unknown gel matrices with larger fiber diameters that allow for the construction of a fiber network with larger pores. This will involve an extended computational analysis to account for irregular particle shapes as well as particle deformation, the complexity of which increases with particle size [153]. Furthermore one could expect that particles of larger size cause deformations of the gel fiber – a phenomenon that has been neglected so far.

# 11. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author thanks Drs. Andreas Chrambach (NIH), David Rodbard (NIH), John S. Fawcett (NIH), Erich Gombocz (Bundesanstalt für Lebensmitteluntersuchung, Vienna, Austria), Suzanne S. Hurtt (USDA, Beltsville, MD, U.S.A.), Laszlo Orban (NIH) and Jochen Heukeshoven (Heinrich-Pette-Institut, Hamburg, F.R.G.) for many helpful discussions. Professor R. Dernick (Heinrich-Pette-Institut) kindly initiated the author's stay at NIH. The author is indebted to Professor P. Serwer (University of Texas Health Science Center, San Antonio, TX, U.S.A.) for training in the field of electrophoresis of viruses in the multichannel and two-dimensional slab gel apparatus. Professor V. Neuhoff (Max-Planck-Institut für experimentelle Medizin, Göttingen, F.R.G.) provided stimulating discussions in regard to gel pore size and gel scanning. The report was supported in part by a fellowship of the National Institutes of Health Fogarty and bv travel the Deutsche International Center а grant of Forschungsgemeinschaft.

### 12. SUMMARY

The review describes the application of gel electrophoresis to the characterization and separation of viruses, ribosomes, vesicles and other subcellular particles. The preparation of the sample, the choice of the buffer, the gel medium, the apparatus and the detection of the particle (staining and scanning) as well as the necessary theory are discussed. This includes the mathematical evaluation of experimental data on the basis of Ferguson plots using the extended Ogston theory. Simple methods and sophisticated computer simulation techniques are described and exemplified in application to the determination of particle size and charge, the pore size of the gel (unpublished data) and the two-dimensional agarose electrophoresis (unpublished). It is shown that the nature of the particle (e.g. spherical or rod-shaped, pliable or rigid texture) determines the shape of the non-linear Ferguson plot. In addition, the review gives a number of practical applications of gel electrophoresis, isoelectric focusing, titration curves and immuno-electrophoresis to subcellular particles. Pros and cons are evaluated. A comparison with other analytical procedures is made. The review is concluded by a futuristic outlook.

#### REFERENCES

1 M. Reiner, in L.A. Lewis and J.L. Opplt (Editors), Handbook of Electrophoresis, Vol. 1, CRC press, Boca Raton, FL, 1980, pp. 3–8.

- 2 A. Kolin, in D. Stathakos (Editor), Electrophoresis '82, W. de Gruyter, Berlin, New York, 1983, p. 3-48.
- 3 F.F. Reuss, Mem. Soc. Imperiale Naturalistes Moskau, 2 (1809) 327.
- 4 D.J. Morre, D.M. Morre and H.-G. Heidrich, Eur. J. Cell Biol., 31 (1983) 263.
- 5 J.W. Jorgenson and K.D. Lukacs, Anal. Chem., 53 (1981) 1298.
- 6 A. Chrambach and P. Boček, Trends Anal. Chem., 4 (1985) 224.
- 7 H. Wagner, V. Mang, R. Kessler, A. Heydt and R. Manzoni, in H. Hirai (Editor), Electrophoresis '83, W. de Gruyter, Berlin, New York, 1984, pp. 283–291.
- 8 S. Hjertén, Chromatogr. Rev., 9 (1967) 122.
- 9 S. Hjertén, in N. Catsimpoolas (Editor), Methods of Protein Separation, Vol. 2, Plenum Press, New York, London, 1976, pp. 219–231.
- P. Todd, in M.J. Dunn (Editor), Electrophoresis '86, VCH Verlagsgesellschaft, Weinheim, 1986, pp. 3-12.
- 11 H.A. Abramson and L. Michaelis, J. Gen. Physiol., 12 (1929) 587.
- 12 H.A. Abramson, Electrokinetic Phenomena, Reinhold, New York, 1934, p 267.
- 13 J. Bauer and K. Hannig, in M.J. Dunn (Editor), Electrophoresis '86, VCH Verlagsgesellschaft, Weinheim, 1986, pp. 13–24.
- 14 L.P. Ribeiro, E. Mitidieri and O.R. Affonso, Paper Electrophoresis, Elsevier, Amsterdam, London, New York, Princeton, 1961.
- 15 P. Koenig, Actas e Trabalhos do Terceiro Congresso Sud-Americano de Chimica, Rio de Janeiro e Sao Paulo, 2 (1937) 334.
- 16 R.J. Block, E.L. Durrum and G. Zweig, A Manual of Paper Chromatography and Paper Electrophoresis, Academic Press, New York, 2nd ed., 1958.
- 17 J.B. Bancroft, Virology, 16 (1962) 419.
- 18 R. Consden, A.H. Gordon and A.J.P. Martin, Biochem. J., 40 (1946) 33.
- 19 A.K. Brewer, S.L. Madorsky, J.K. Taylor, V.H. Dibeler, P. Bradt, O.L. Parham, R.J. Britten and J.G. Reid, J. Res. Natl. Bur. Stand., 38 (1947) 137.
- 20 J.E. Edstroem and H. Heydén, Nature, 174 (1954) 128.
- 21 S. Sorof, M.G. Ott and E.M. Young, Arch. Biochem. Biophys., 57 (1955) 140.
- 22 A. Polson and B. Russel, in K. Maramorosch and H. Koprowski (Editors), Methods in Virology, Vol. 2, Academic Press, New York, 1967, pp. 391-426.
- 23 M.K. Brakke, R.W. Allington and F.A. Lanngille, Anal. Biochem., 25 (1968) 30.
- 24 B.D. Korant and K. Lonberg-Holm, Anal. Biochem., 59 (1974) 75.
- 25 M. Rosenbergova, I. Slavik and L. Hana, Acta Virol. (Praha), 25 (1981) 78.
- 26 P. Serwer and R.H. Watson, Anal. Biochem., 114 (1981) 342.
- 27 P. Serwer, E.T. Moreno, S.J. Hayes, P. Berger, M. Langham and R.W. Toler, Electrophoresis, 5 (1984) 202.
- 28 J. Kohn, Biochem. J., 65 (1957) 9P.
- 29 O. Lodge, Br. Assoc. Adv. Sci. Rep., 56 (1886) 389.
- 30 W.C.D. Wetham, Philos. Trans. R. Soc., 184A (1893) 337.
- 31 J. Kendall, Science, 67 (1928) 163.
- 32 O. Smithies, Biochem. J., 61 (1955) 629.
- 33 M.D. Poulik, Nature, 180 (1957) 1477.
- 34 B.J. Davis and L. Ornstein, presented at the Society for the Study of Blood at the New York Academy of Medicine, 1959, unpublished, cited in ref. 35.
- 35 S. Raymond and L.S. Weitraub, Science, 130 (1959) 711.
- 36 L. Ornstein, Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci., 121 (1964) 321.
- 37 G. Wolf and R. Casper, J. Gen. Virol., 12 (1971) 325.
- 38 H.-J. Bode, Anal. Biochem., 83 (1977) 204.
- 39 H.-J. Bode, Anal. Biochem., 83 (1977) 364.
- 40 P.M. Horowitz, J.C. Lee, G.A. Williams, R.F. Williams and L.D. Barnes, Anal. Biochem., 143 (1984) 333.
- 41 Y. Yamaguchi and M. Yanagida, J. Mol. Biol., 141 (1980) 175.
- 42 B.J. Davis, Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci., 121 (1964) 405.

- 43 D. Rickwood and B.D. Hames (Editors), Gel Electrophoresis of Nucleic Acids, IRL press, Oxford, Washington, DC, 3rd ed., 1985.
- 44 N.C. Stellwagen, in D.J. Reeder (Editor), Proceedings of the 1986 Meeting of the Americas Branch of the Electrophoresis Society, National Bureau of Standards, Gaithersburgh, MD, 1986, pp. 104-136.
- 45 N.C. Stellwagen, Advances in Electrophoresis, Vol. 1, VCH Verlagsgesellschaft, Weinheim, 1987, in press.
- 46 P. Serwer, S.J. Hayes and G.A. Griess, Anal. Biochem., 152 (1986) 339.
- 47 N.E. Good, G.D. Winget, W. Winter, T.N. Connolly, S. Izawa and R.M.M. Singh, Biochemistry, 5 (1966) 467.
- 48 N.E. Good and S. Izawa, Methods Enzymol., 24 (1972) 53.
- 49 W.J. Ferguson, K.I. Braunschweiger, W.R. Braunschweiger, J.R. Smith, J.J. McCormic, C.C. Wasmann, N.P. Jarvis, D.H. Bell and N.E. Good, Anal. Biochem., 104 (1980) 300.
- 50 P. Serwer, in M.J. Dunn (Editor), Electrophoresis '86, VCH Verlagsgesellschaft, Weinheim, 1986, pp. 243-252.
- 51 A. Chrambach, in V. Neuhoff and A. Maelicke (Editors), The Practice of Quantitative Gel Electrophoresis, VCH Verlagsgesellschaft, Weinheim, FRG, 1985, p. 1-265.
- 52 L. Ornstein and B.J. Davis, Disc Electrophoresis: Parts I and II, Distillation Industries, Rochester, NY, 1962.
- 53 L.M. Hjelmeland and A. Chrambach, Electrophoresis, 3 (1982) 9.
- 54 E. Gombocz, D. Tietz and A. Chrambach, Electrophoresis, 8 (1987) in press (available upon request).
- 55 A. Chrambach and T.M. Jovin, Electrophoresis, 4 (1983) 190.
- 56 T.M. Jovin, M.L. Dante and A. Chrambach, Multiphasic Buffer Systems Output, National Technical Information Service, Springfield, VA 22161, 1970, Publication Nos. 196090 and 259309-259312.
- 57 P. Serwer, Electrophoresis, 4 (1983) 375.
- 58 D. Tietz and A. Chrambach, in B.J. Radola (Editor), Elektrophorese Forum '85, TU München, Freising-Weihenstephan, 1985, pp. 323–328 (available upon request).
- 59 S.S. Hurtt, Phytopathology, (1987) in press.
- 60 M.H. Gottlieb, C.J. Steer, A.C. Steven and A. Chrambach, Anal. Biochem., 147 (1985) 353.
- 61 E. Gombocz, D. Tietz, S.S. Hurtt and A. Chrambach, Electrophoresis, 8 (1987) in press (available upon request).
- 62 L. Orbán, D. Tietz and A. Chrambach, Electrophoresis, (1987a) submitted for publication (available upon request).
- 63 P.G. Righetti, B.C.W. Brost and R.S. Snyder, J. Biochem. Biophys. Methods, 4 (1981) 347.
- 64 P. Serwer and S.J. Hayes, Anal. Biochem., 158 (1986) 72.
- 65 L.M. Hjelmeland and A. Chrambach, in J.C. Venter and L. Harrison (Editors), Receptor Biochemistry and Methodology, Vol. 1, Alan R. Liss, New York, 1984, pp. 35-46.
- 66 L.M. Hjelmeland and A. Chrambach, Methods Enzymol., 104 (1984) 305.
- 67 C. Gelfi and P.G. Righetti, Electrophoresis, 2 (1981) 220.
- 68 J.S. Semancik, Virology, 30 (1966) 698.
- 69 C.A. Hutchison, M.H. Edgell and R.L. Sinsheimer, J. Mol. Biol., 23 (1967) 553.
- 70 E.G. Strauss and P. Kaesberg, Virology, 42 (1970) 437.
- 71 J. Beaudoin, T.J. Henry and J.T. Pratt, J. Virol., 13 (1974) 470.
- 72 J.D. Childs and H.C. Birnboim, J. Virol., 16 (1975) 652.
- 73 J.D. Childs, J. Mol. Biol., 141 (1980) 163.
- 74 G. Ledoigt, J.-J. Curgy, B.J. Stevens and J. Andre, Biochim. Biophys. Acta, 407 (1975) 222.
- 75 G. Ledoigt, B.J. Stevens, J.-J. Curgy and J. Andre, Exp. Cell Res., 119 (1979) 221.
- 76 D. Rodbard and A. Chrambach, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A., 65 (1970) 970.
- 77 D. Rodbard, in N. Catsimpoolas (Editor), Methods of Protein Separation, Vol. 2, Plenum Press, New York, London, 1976, pp. 145-179.
- 78 D. Rodbard, C. Levitov and A. Chrambach, Sep. Sci., 7 (1972) 705.
- 79 A. Chrambach and D. Rodbard, Sep. Sci., 7 (1972) 663.
- 80 C. Araki, J. Chem. Soc. (Japan), 58 (1937) 1338.
- 81 S. Hjertén, Biochim. Biophys. Acta, 53 (1961) 514.
- 82 B.W. Russel, T.H. Mead and A. Polson, Biochim. Biophys. Acta, 86 (1964) 169.

- 83 P. Serwer and M.E. Pichler, J. Virol., 28 (1978) 917.
- 84 P. Serwer, in R.C. Allen and P. Arnaud (Editors), Electrophoresis '81, W. de Gruyter, Berlin, New York, 1981, pp. 237-243.
- 85 P. Serwer, ASM News, 50 (1984) 414.
- 86 A. Chrambach, in B.J. Radola (Editor), Elektrophorese Forum '82, TU München, Freising-Weihenstephan, 1982, pp. 178-188.
- 87 S. Arnott, A. Fulmer, W.E. Scott, I.C.M. Dea, R. Moorhouse and D.A. Rees, J. Mol. Biol., 90 (1974) 269.
- 88 P.G. Righetti (Editor), Isoelectric Focusing: Theory, Methodology and Applications, Elsevier, Amsterdam, New York, Oxford, 1983.
- 89 R.B. Cook and H.J. Witt, U.S. Pat. 4,290,911 (1981).
- 90 Zs. Buzás and A. Chrambach, Electrophoresis, 3 (1982) 121.
- 91 A. Rosén, K. Ek and P. Aman, J. Immunol. Methods, 28 (1979) 1.
- 92 Zs. Buzás and A. Chrambach, Electrophoresis, 3 (1982) 130.
- 93 H. Hoch an C.G. Lewallen, Anal. Biochem., 78 (1977) 312.
- 94 D. Tietz and A. Chrambach, Electrophoresis, 7 (1986) 241.
- 95 D. Tietz and A. Chrambach, in B.J. Radola (Editor), Elektrophorese Forum '85, TU München, Freising-Weihenstephan, 1985, pp. 165–171 (available upon request).
- 96 W.D. Cantarow, C.A. Saravis, D.V. Ives and N. Zamcheck, Electrophoresis, 3 (1982) 85.
- 97 A. Chrambach, T.M. Jovin, P.J. Svendsen and D. Rodbard, in N. Catsimpoolas (Editor), Methods of Protein Separation, Vol. 2, Plenum Press, New York, London, 1976, pp. 27-144.
- 98 L. Orbán, D. Tietz and A. Chrambach, Electrophoresis, (1987b) submitted for publication (available upon request).
- 99 M. Butterman, L.Orbán, D. Tietz and A. Chrambach, Electrophoresis, (1987) submitted for publication (available upon request).
- 100 D. Tietz, M.H. Gottlieb, J.S. Fawcett and A. Chrambach, Electrophoresis, 7 (1986) 217.
- 101 P. Serwer and R. Gope, J. Virol., 49 (1984) 293.
- 102 P. Serwer, R.H. Watson, S.J. Hayes and J.L. Allen, J. Mol. Biol., 170 (1983) 447.
- 103 R. Gope and P. Serwer, J. Virol., 47 (1983) 96.
- 104 P. Serwer, Electrophoresis, 4 (1983) 227.
- 105 P. Serwer and S.J. Hayes, Electrophoresis, 3 (1982) 76.
- 106 P. Serwer, Anal. Biochem., 112 (1981) 351.
- 107 P. Serwer, Anal. Biochem., 144 (1985) 172.
- 108 P.H. O'Farrell, J. Biol. Chem., 250 (1975) 4007.
- 109 S. Hjertén, S. Jerstedt and A. Tiselius, Anal. Biochem., 11 (1965) 219.
- 110 A. Chrambach, Mol. Cell. Biochem., 29 (1980) 23.
- 111 N.Y. Nguyen and A. Chrambach, in B.D. Hames and D. Rickwood (Editors), Gel Electrophoresis: A Practical Approach, Information Retrieval, London, 1981, pp. 145–155.
- 112 A. Chrambach and D. Rodbard, in B.D. Hames and D. Rickwood (Editors), Gel Electrophoresis: A Practical Approach, Information Retrieval, London, 1981, pp. 93-144.
- 113 B.C. An der Lan and A. Chrambach, in B.D. Hames and D. Rickwood (Editors), Gel Electrophoresis: A Practical Approach, Information Retrieval, London, 1981, pp. 157–187.
- 114 V. Neuhoff, R. Stamm, I. Pardowitz, N. Arold, W. Ehrhardt and D. Taube, in B.J. Radola (Editor), Elektrophorese Forum '86, TU München, Freising-Weihenstephan, 1986, pp. 1-22.
- 115 W. Diezel, G. Kopperschläger and E. Hoffmann, Anal. Biochem., 48 (1972) 617.
- 116 V. Neuhoff, R. Stamm and H. Eibl, Electrophoresis, 6 (1985) 427.
- 117 V. Neuhoff and R. Stamm, in M.J. Dunn (Editor), Electrophoresis '86, VCH Verlagsgesellschaft, Weinheim, 1986, pp. 376-377.
- 118 K. Peck and M.D. Morris, Anal. Chem., 58 (1986) 2876.
- 119 C. Merril, in D.J. Reeder (Editor), Proceedings of the 1986 Meeting of the Americas Branch of the Electrophoresis Society, National Bureau of Standards, Gaithersburgh, MD, 1986, pp. 36-65.
- 120 C. Merril, Advances in Electrophoresis, Vol. 1, VCH Verlagsgesellschaft, Weinheim, 1987, in press.
- 121 J. Heukeshoven and R. Dernick, in B.J. Radola (Editor), Elektrophorese Forum '86, TU München, Freising-Weihenstephan, 1986, pp. 22–27.

- 122 J. Heukeshoven and R. Dernick, Electrophoresis, 6 (1985) 103.
- 123 E.W. Willoughby and A. Lambert, Anal. Biochem., 130 (1983) 353.
- 124 J.G. Guillemette and P.N. Lewis, Electrophoresis, 4 (1983) 92.
- 125 B. Budowle, Electrophoresis, 5 (1984) 174.
- 126 S. Peats, Anal. Biochem., 140 (1984) 178.
- 127 N.C. Stellwagen, Biochemistry, 22 (1983) 6186.
- 128 P. Serwer and J.L. Allen, Biochemistry, 23 (1984) 922.
- 129 N.C. Stellwagen, Biochemistry, 22 (1983) 6180.
- H.-G. Zimmer and V. Neuhoff, in H. Peeters (Editor), Protides of the Biological Fluids, Vol.
   33, Pergamon Press, Oxford, New York, Toronto, Sydney, Frankfurt, 1985, pp. 513-516
- 131 H. Kronberg, H.-G. Zimmer and V. Neuhoff, Clin. Chem., 30 (1984) 2059.
- 132 H.-G. Zimmer and V. Neuhoff, in B.J. Radola (Editor), Elektrophorese Forum '85, TU München, Freising-Weihenstephan, 1985, pp. 92-100.
- 133 R.M. Levenson, E.V. Maytin and D.A. Young, Anal. Biochem., 158 (1986) 294.
- 134 C.J.O.R. Morris and P. Morris, Separation Methods in Biochemistry, Pitman Publishing, London, 2nd ed., 1976, pp. 705-760.
- 135 H.-J. Bode, in B.J. Radola (Editor), Electrophoresis '79, W. de Gruyter, Berlin, New York, 1980, pp. 39-52.
- 136 H. Waldmann-Meyer, in B.J. Radola (Editor), Elektrophorese Forum '82, TU München, Freising-Weihenstephan, 1982, pp. 189-199.
- 137 M. Bier, O.A. Palusinsky, R.A. Mosher, A. Graham and D.A. Saville, in D. Stathakos (Editor), Electrophoresis '82, W. de Gruyter, Berlin, New York, 1983, pp. 51-60.
- 138 O.J. Lumpkin and B.H. Zimm, Biopolymers, 21 (1982) 2315.
- 139 O.J. Lumpkin, P. Dejardin and B.H. Zimm, Biopolymers, 24 (1985) 1573.
- 140 A.G. Ogston, Trans. Faraday Soc., 54 (1958) 1754.
- 141 K.A. Ferguson, Metabolism, 13 (1964) 985.
- 142 J.L. Hedrick and A.J. Smith, Arch. Biochem. Biophys., 126 (1968) 155.
- 143 A. Chrambach and D. Rodbard, Science, 172 (1971) 440.
- 144 S. Peats, S. Nochumson, F.H. Kirkpatrick, in D.J. Reeder (Editor), Proceedings of the 1986 Meeting of the Americas Branch of the Electrophoresis Society, National Bureau of Standards, Gaithersburgh, MD, 1986, p. 157.
- 145 H. Waldmann-Meyer and T. Jacobsen, in M.J. Dunn (Editor), Electrophoresis '86, VCH Verlagsgesellschaft, Weinheim, 1986, pp. 259–266.
- 146 C. Araki, in E.G. Young and J.L. McLachlan (Editors), Proceedings of the 5th International Seaweed Symposium, Halifax, 1965, Pergamon Press, London, New York, Sydney, 1967, pp. 3-17.
- 147 E. Percival and R.H. McDowell, Chemistry and Enzymology of Marine Algal Polysaccharides, Academic Press, New York, 1967.
- 148 A. Polson, P. Swart, H.S.C. Spies and K.J. van der Merwe, Prep. Biochem., 16 (1986) 309.
- 149 S. Ghosh and D.B. Moss, Anal. Biochem., 62 (1974) 365.
- 150 P. Serwer and S.J. Hayes, Electrophoresis, 3 (1982) 80.
- 151 D. Tietz, E. Gombocz and A. Chrambach, in M.J. Dunn (Editor), Electrophoresis '86, VCH Verlagsgesellschaft, Weinheim, 1986, pp. 253-258 (available upon request).
- 152 D. Tietz and A. Chrambach, Anal. Biochem., 161 (1987) 395.
- 153 D. Tietz, E. Gombocz and A. Chrambach, Electrophoresis, 8 (1987) in press (available upon request).
- 154 J.S. Fawcett and C.J.O.R. Morris, Sep. Sci., 1 (1966) 9.
- 155 P. Serwer, in H. Peeters (Editor), Protides of the Biological Fluids, Vol. 33, Pergamon Press, Oxford, New York, Toronto, Sydney, Frankfurt, 1985, pp. 517–520.
- 156 D. Rodbard and A. Chrambach, Anal. Biochem., 40 (1971) 95.
- 157 S. Waki and J.D. Harvey, Biopolymers, 21 (1982) 1909.
- 158 D. Tietz, Biol. Chem. Hoppe-Seyler, 367 (Suppl.) (1986) 330.
- 159 D. Tietz, E. Gombocz and A. Chrambach, in D.J. Reeder (Editor), Proceedings of the 1986 Meeting of the Americas Branch of the Electrophoresis Society, National Bureau of Standards, Gaithersburgh, MD, 1986, p. 164.
- 160 J. Zwaan, Anal. Biochem., 21 (1967) 155.
- 161 M.E. Himmel and P.G. Squire, J. Chromatogr., 210 (1981) 443.

- 162 M. Ollivon, A. Walter and R. Blumenthal, Anal. Biochem., 152 (1986) 262.
- 163 P. Serwer, J. Ultrastruct. Res., 58 (1977) 235.
- 164 B.C. An der Lan, in J.P. Cherry and R.A. Barford (Editors), Analytical Methods for Proteins, American Oil Chemical Society, Champaigh, IL, 1987, in press (available upon request).
- 165 R. Horuk, Advances in Electrophoresis, Vol. 1, VCH Verlagsgesellschaft, Weinheim, 1987, in press (available upon request).
- 166 N.L. Kedersha and L.H. Rome, Anal. Biochem., 156 (1986) 161.
- 167 J.L. Rubenstein, R.E. Fine, B.D. Luskey and J.E. Rothman, J. Cell Biol., 89 (1981) 357.
- 168 R.H. Rice and J. Horst, Virology, 49 (1972) 602.
- 169 K.S. Zerda and C.P. Gerba, J. Virol. Methods, 9 (1984) 1.
- 170 B. Mandel, Virology, 44 (1971) 554.
- 171 B. Mandel, Virology, 69 (1976) 500.
- 172 B. Rosenwirth and H.J. Eggers, Virology, 123 (1982) 102.
- 173 L. Mouillot and R. Netter, Ann. Microbiol. (Paris), 128 (1977) 417.
- 174 P. Talbot, in J.P. Arburthnott and J.A. Beeley (Editors), Isoelectric Focusing, Butterworth, London, 1975, pp. 270-274.
- 175 C.B. Cuono, G.A. Chapo, A. Chrambach and L.M. Hjelmeland, Electrophoresis, 4 (1983) 404.
- 176 E. Gianazza, in P.G. Righetti (Editor), Isoelectric Focusing: Theory, Methodology and Applications, Elsevier, Amsterdam, New York, Oxford, 1983, pp. 303-313.
- 177 A. Rosengren, B. Bjellquist and V. Gasparic, in B.J. Radola and D. Graesslin (Editors), Electrofocusing and Isotachophoresis, W. de Gruyter, Berlin, New York, 1977, pp. 165–171.
- 178 P.G. Righetti and E. Gianazza, in H. Peeters (Editor), Protides of the Biological Fluids, Vol. 27, Pergamon Press, Oxford, New York, Sydney, Paris, Frankfurt, 1980, pp. 711-714.
- 179 C. Luczynska and M.D. Topping, in M.J. Dunn (Editor), Electrophoresis '86, VCH Verlagsgesellschaft, Weinheim, 1986, p. 482-484.
- 180 S.S. Hurtt and J.S. Fawcett, in preparation (available upon request).
- 181 N.H. Axelsen, J. Krøll and B. Weeke (Editors), A Manual of Quantitative Immunoelectrophoresis, Universitetsforlaget, Oslo, 1973.
- 182 M.H.V. Van Regenmortel, Serology and Immunochemistry of Plant Viruses, Academic Press, New York, 1982.
- 183 R.I. Hamilton, in E.M. Ball (Editor), Serological Tests for the Identification of Plant Viruses, The American Phytopathological Society Plant Virology Committee, St. Paul, Minneapolis, MN, 1974, p. 22.
- 184 M. Hollings, Acta Hort., 36 (1974) 23.
- 185 M. Hollings and O.M. Stone, Ann. Appl. Biol., 80 (1975) 37.
- 186 R. Bercks and O. Lovisolo, Phytophathol. Z., 52 (1965) 96.
- 187 R. Koenig and A. Gibbs, J. Gen. Virol., 67 (1986) 75.
- 188 J.C. Devergne and L. Cardin, Ann. Epiphyt., 18 (1967) 65.
- 189 G.W. Wagner and J.B. Bancroft, Virology, 34 (1968) 748.
- 190 R.G. Grogan and K.A. Kimble, Phytopathology, 54 (1964) 75.
- 191 J.C. Devergne and L. Cardin, Ann. Epiphyt., 19 (1968) 37.
- 192 J.C. Devergne and L. Cardin, Ann. Phytopathol., 8 (1976) 449.
- 193 R.I. Hamilton, Virology, 15 (1961) 452.
- 194 W.R. Allen and J.H. Tremaine, Virology, 25 (1965) 122.
- 195 J.G. Atabekov, N.D. Schaskolskaya, S.P. Dementyeva, G.N. Sacharovskaya and E.P. Senchenkov, Virology, 36 (1968) 587.
- 196 I. Rappaport and M. Zaitlin, Virology, 41 (1970) 208.
- 197 M.H.V. Van Regenmortel and N. Lelarge, Virology, 52 (1973) 89.
- 198 R. Koenig, Virology, 38 (1969) 140.
- 199 R. Koenig, J. Gen. Virol., 7 (1970) 257.
- 200 H.L. Paul and G. Querfurth, Phytopathol. Z., 94 (1979) 234.
- 201 H.W.J. Ragetli and M. Weintraub, Science, 144 (1964) 1023.
- 202 H.W.J. Ragetli and M. Weintraub, Biochim. Biophys. Acta, 111 (1965) 522.
- 203 V.T. John, Virology, 27 (1965) 121.
- 204 M. Weintraub, H.W.J. Ragetly and V.T. John, J. Cell Biol., 35 (1967) 183.
- 205 M.F. Clark and P.C. Barclay, N.Z.J. Agric. Res., 15 (1972) 371.
- 206 P.C. Grauballe, J. Genner, A. Meyling and A. Hornsleth, J. Gen. Virol., 35 (1977) 203.

- 207 C.B. Laurell, Anal. Biochem., 15 (1966) 45.
- 208 B. Weeke, in N.H. Axelsen, J. Krøll and B. Weeke (Editors), A Manual of Quantitative Immunoelectrophoresis, Universitetsforlaget, Oslo, 1973, pp. 37-46.
- 209 P. Havranek, Phytopathol. Z., 92 (1978) 351.
- 210 P. Havranek, Phytopathol. Z., 93 (1978) 5.
- 211 P. Havranek, Phytopathol. Z., 93 (1978) 97.
- 212 B.F. Vestergaard, Scand. J. Immunol., 4 (Suppl. 2), (1975) 203.
- 213 B.F. Vestergaard, O.J. Bjerrum, B. Norrild and P.C. Grauballe, J. Virol., 24 (1977) 82.
- 214 I.K. Robinson and S.C. Harrison, Nature, 297 (1982) 563.
- 215 J. Kruse, K.M. Kruse, J. Witz, C. Chauvin, B. Jacrot and A. Tardieu, J. Mol. Biol., 162 (1982) 393.
- 216 N.L. Incardona and P. Kaesberg, Biophys. J., 4 (1964) 11.
- 217 N.L. Incardona, S. McKee and J.B. Flanegan, Virology, 53 (1973) 204.
- 218 M. Brisco, C. Haniff, R. Hull, T.M.A. Wilson and D.B. Sattelle, Virology, 148 (1986) 218.
- 219 M.G. Rossmann, C. Abad-Zapatero, M.R.N. Murthy, L. Liljas, T.A. Jones and B. Strandberg, J. Mol. Biol., 165 (1983) 711.
- 220 A. Siegel and S.G. Wildman, Phytopathology, 44 (1954) 277.
- 221 O. Lovisolo, C. Ambrosino, J. Liberatori and G. Papa, Atti Acc. Sc. Torino, 98 (1964) 391.
- 222 J.A. Dodds, Virology, 118 (1982) 235.
- 223 T.E. Sprenger, Phytopathol. News, 12 (1978) 151.
- 224 Z. Deyl (Editor), Electrophoresis. A Survey of Techniques and Applications. Part A: Techniques, Journal of Chromatography Library, Vol. 18A, Elsevier, Amsterdam, Oxford, New York, 1983.
- 225 Z. Deyl (Editor), Electrophoresis. A Survey of Techniques and Applications. Part B: Applications, Journal of Chromatography Library, Vol. 18B, Elsevier, Amsterdam, Oxford, New York, 1983.
- 226 C.F. Simpson and M. Whittaker (Editors), Electrophoretic Techniques, Academic Press, London, New York, 1983.
- 227 R.C. Allen, C.A. Saravis and H.R. Maurer, Gel Electrophoresis and Isoelectric Focusing of Proteins, W. de Gruyter, Berlin, New York, 1984.
- 228 A.T. Andrews, Electrophoresis. Theory, Techniques, and Biochemical and Clinical Applications, Clarendon Press, Oxford, 2nd ed., 1986.
- 229 D.C. Schwartz and C.R. Cantor, Cell, 37 (1984) 67.
- 230 G.F. Carle and M.V. Olson, Nucleic Acids Res., 12 (1984) 5647.
- 231 H.M. Poehling and V. Neuhoff, Electrophoresis, 1 (1980) 90.
- 232 H.M. Poehling, U. Wyss and V. Neuhoff, Electrophoresis, 1 (1980) 198.
- 233 V. Neuhoff, in H. Peeters (Editor), Protides of the Biological Fluids, Vol. 33, Pergamon Press, Oxford, New York, Toronto, Sydney, Frankfurt, 1985, pp. 507-512.
- 234 K.-S. Cheong (Kim), R. Arold and V. Neuhoff, in B.J. Radola (Editor), Elektrophorese Forum '86, TU München, Freising-Weihenstephan, 1986, pp. 223-228.
- 235 B.J. Radola, Electrophoresis, 1 (1980) 43.
- 236 A. Kinzhofer and B.J. Radola, in B.J. Radola (Editor), Elektrophorese Forum '86, TU München, Freising-Weihenstephan, 1986, pp. 253–257.
- 237 S. Hjertén and M.-D. Zhu, in H. Peeters (Editor), Protides of the Biological Fluids, Vol. 33, Pergamon Press, Oxford, New York, Toronto, Sydney, Frankfurt, 1985, pp. 537-540.
- 238 D. Geisthardt and J. Kruppa, Anal. Biochem., 160 (1987) 184.
- 239 L. Michaelis, Biochem. Z. (Berlin), 16 (1909) 81.
- 240 A. Tiselius, Thesis, Uppsala, 1930.
- 241 A. Tiselius, Trans. Faraday Soc., 33 (1937) 524.
- 242 H.S. Anker, FEBS Lett., 7 (1970) 293.
- 243 J.S. Fawcett, in P.G. Righetti (Editor), Progress in Isoelectric Focusing and Isotachophoresis, Elsevier, New York, 1975, pp. 25–37.
- 244 P.G. Righetti, J. Chromatogr., 300 (1984) 165.
- 245 B.G. Johansson and S. Hjertén, Anal. Biochem., 59 (1974) 200.
- 246 M. Duckworth and W. Yaphe, Anal. Biochem., 44 (1971) 636.
- 247 J.S. Semancik and J.B. Bancroft, Virology, 27 (1965) 476.
- 248 J.H. Tremaine, Virology, 42 (1970) 611.